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1 APPEARANCES 1 PROCEEDINGS
2 List of Attendees: 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Good morning. Thetime
3 Richard Beverly, Commissioner 3 is10:00 am. We're going to call to order the
4 Ted Trabue, Commissioner 4 legidative style hearing of the Public Service
5 Michael Engelman, DC WASA 5 Commission of the District of Columbiain formal case
6 Brian Cadwell, DCG 6 number 1176 in the Matter of the Application of the
7 Frann G. Francis, AOBA 7 Potomac Electric Power Company for authority to
8 Ankush Nayar, OPC 8 implement a multi-year rate plan for electric
9 Kim Curry, Pepco 9 distribution service in the District of Columbia.
10 Kristi Singleton, GSA 10 I'm Emile C. Thompson, chairman of the
11 Dennis Jamouneau, Assistant General Counsel with Pepco | 11 DC Public Service Commission. I'm joined by
12 Sandra Mattavous-Frye, OPC 12 Commissioner Richard Beverly and Commissioner Ted
13 13 Trabue. Today isJune-- July 30, 2024, and we are
14 14 convening thislegidative style hearing.
15 15 This legislative style hearing is being
16 16 livestreamed on the Commission's website. Pleaseturn
17 17 off al cell phones, so that there are no
18 18 distractions.
19 19 | would now like each party to identify
20 20 themselves and their representative who will be
21 21 speaking today.
22 22 First, we'll start with Pepco, the
Page 3 Page 5
1 EXHIBITS 1 Potomac Electric Power Company, then the Office of the
2 NO. DESCRIPTION ID/EVD, 2 People's Counsel for the District of Columbia, and
3 (None marked.) 3 then the interveners.
4 4 | understand that some parties present
5 5 will not be speaking, but please introduce yourselves
6 6 for the record.
7 7 MS. CURRY: Good morning, Chairman,
8 8 commissioners. My nameisKim Curry, and | represent
9 9 Pepco. And | will be speaking today. And with meis
10 10 Dennis Jamouneau, assistant general counsel with
11 11 Pepco.
12 12 MR. NAYAR: Good morning. Ankush
13 13 Nayar, assistant peopl€e's counsel with the Office of
14 14 People's Counsel. And I'm also joined by Sandra
15 15 Mattavous-Frye, the People's Counsel.
16 16 MS. FRANCIS: Good morning, Y our Honor.
17 17 I'm Frann G. Francis, appearing on behalf of the
18 18 Apartment and Office Building Association, referred to
19 19 as AOBA. | will be speaking today for AOBA.
20 20 MR. CALDWELL: Good morning,
21 21 commissioners. My nameis Bryan Caldwell. I'mthe
22 22 senior assistant attorney general with the Office of

2 (Pages2-5)
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1 the Attorney General representing the District of

2 Columbia Government. I'll be speaking today.

3 MR. ENGELMAN: Good morning. Michael

4 Engelman on behalf of the District of Columbia Water

5 and Sewer Authority. We will not be speaking today.

6 MS. SINGLETON: Good morning. Kristi

7 Singleton representing General Services

8 Administration. And we also will not be speaking

9 today.
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

THE CHAIRMAN: By way of background --
by way of background, on April 13, 2023, Pepco
submitted an application for approval to increase
existing distribution service rates and charges for
electric service in the District of Columbia by 190.7
million dollars through the implementation of a
multi-year rate plan for calendar years 2024 through
2026, which islabeled as the climate ready pathway.

Pepco requests authority to earn
overal rates return of 7.77 percent, 7.78 percent,
and 7.79 percent for the MRP years of 2024, 2025,
2026, including areturn on common equity of 10.5

percent.

Page 8

Both proposals are before the
commission. Interveners oppose Pepco's MRP proposal
and traditional one-year rate cases for the test
period calendar year 2023 for various reasons.

In accordance with the directives
provided in anotice of legislative style hearing
issued on June 13, 2024, and order number 22013 issued
on June 28, 2024, the commission has asked the parties

© 00 N o 0o B~ W N PP

to present oral arguments before the commissioners
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22 othersto comprehend. Please state what theword is

regarding issues that the parties believe are
fundamental to the commission's decisions in this
proceeding.

The commission determined that each
party would have 30 minutes for their presentations,
proceeding first with Pepco and OPC. The other
intervenor parties will proceed in alphabetical order.

Pepco can reserve time in its 30-minute
presentation to respond to other parties.
Commissioners may ask questions during the hearing.

If possible, please avoid acronyms,

which may be difficult for this stenographer and

Page 7
1 If approved, as requested, the typical
2 monthly residential distribution bill would increase
3 by $6.05 in the first year, an additional $6 the
4 second year, and an additional $5.96 the third year
5 for atotal increase of $18.01 over the three years.
6 For an average customer using 614
7 kilowatt hours a month, this represents an increase of
8 16.4 percent over the 3 years compared to the current
9 total hill.
10 Pepco states that the benefits of the
11 proposed MRP for the years 2024 through 2026 are that
12 itisforward looking, provides transparency into the
13 company's planned investments, allows customers to
14 better predict rate increases that are spread over
15 future years, and helps to ensure alignment between
16 the District's energy vision, the commission's
17 mission -- mission and goals in the company before
18 investments are made.
19
20 supplemental testimony and exhibits along with

The commission directed Pepco to file

21 supporting schedules to support atraditional one-year

22 rate case for the test period calendar year 2023.

Page 9

1 without using an acronym. We should all know commonly

2 used acronyms, like, DOEE, MRP, OPC, and PSC, but

3 there may be others that are not as well known.

4 Like| said, a stenographer is

5 transcribing today's hearing. Please speak slowly, so

6 the stenographer can capture your presentation for the

7 transcript. |f a speaker wishesto discuss

8 confidential information, the party needs to advise

9 the commission when they propose doing so.
10
11 have signed the appropriate agreement regarding

| want to ensure that only those who

12 confidential information can remain in the hearing
13 room during the discussion.

14
15 discussed, we will disconnect our livestream and turn

While confidential information is being

16 off cameras until the discussion is completed. We
17 will then continue with the livestream.

18
19 have anything they wish to raise or ask?
20
21
22 representing Pepco. We have oneinitial procedural

Before we begin, do any of the parties

Yes, Ms. Curry?
MS. CURRY: Yes. Chairman Kim Curry

3 (Pages6 - 9)
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1 matter, and it involvesa AOBA's limited brief.

2 Attached to their brief was an affidavit of one of

3 their witnesses, Bruce Oliver.

4 We think that was improper for them to

5 attach that affidavit. The commission has said that

6 thisisnot an evidentiary hearing, that witnesses

7 will -- are -- are not to appear. So we would ask

8 that that affidavit be stricken.

9 THE CHAIRMAN: WEell take that matter
10 under advisement. Thank you.

11 MS. FRANCIS: Your Honor, isthisthe
12 right time for me to respond to that?

13 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.

14 MS. FRANCIS: Pepco in response to

15 commission order -- Pepco, in response to the

16 commission order, attached two affidavits with its
17 supplemental filing that they filed on July 5th.

18 We had asked to put on testimony. We
19 had asked for Pepco to put on testimony that the --
20 the commission declined that request, and instead
21
22

allowed us to submit data requests.
We had no other way to respond to Pepco

Page 12

1 ten minutes of my oral argument for rebuttal.

2 The commission should approve Pepco's

3 MYPfor two reasons. Firgt, it meets the objectives

4 announced by the commission in two orders. First, the

5 order on alternative forms of regulation, known by the

6 acronym AFOR, aswell asthe order on Pepco's last

7 ratecasein FC 1156. FC isformal case 1156.

8 Those orders state what the benefits

9 areto an MYP. The commission has aready stated and
10 held that there are benefits to the MY P to customers,
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

the commission, stakeholders, shareholders, and the
utility. That's precedent, and that should not be
disturbed here.

But although it is precedent, that does
not mean we should not always look for waysto
continually improve the MY P process. And indeed
that's what Pepco intends to do, intends to continue
todo. Andinfact, inthisMY P, we have announced a
few enhancementsthat I'll talk about later in my oral
argument.

The second reason the commission should

approve this MY P is that the company is experiencing a

Page 11
1 substantively other than an affidavit that we attach

2 toour limited brief in response to the affidavit,

3 which isakin to testimony that Pepco filed on its

4 July 5thfiling. So believeit's proper, and it

5 should not be stricken.

6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you for that.

7 Again, we'll take this matter under advisement and

8 rulelater.

9 Anything else? Okay. If nothing
10 further, we will go ahead and begin with Pepco.
11 Please head toward the podium. Restate
12 your name again and spell your last name for the
13 stenographer. And how much time do you wish to
14 reservefor?
15 MS. FRANCIS: Your Honor, we're having
16 alittle bit of trouble hearing you over here. Could
17 you speak alittle bit louder, please?
18 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. I'll pull a
19 little bit closer. Isthat better? Okay.
20 MS. CURRY: Good morning, Chairman,
21 commissioners. Kim Curry representing Pepco. My last
22 nameis spelled C-U-R-R-Y. | would like to reserve

Page 13
revenue deficiency. Raterelief isneeded, and this
MY P will help provide that relief.

The rate adjustment that's proposed in
our MY P provides -- provides for recovery of capital

provide safe, reliable, and resilient service to
customers.

The bill stahilization adjustment, or
BSA as | will cal it, should also be approved and
continued, because it remains aimportant tool for

1
2
3
4
5 investments and O& M spent that hel ps the company
6
7
8
9

the -- for the company to support energy efficiency
programs.

13 And recovery of the BSA deferral

14 balance, and that represents the amounts that the
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22 deliberate process in developing our MY P, while at the

company is not able to recover due to the 10 percent
cap inthe BSA, should also be approved to recovery,
because to disallow those -- those amounts to be
recovered would implicate the rules against
retroactive rate making. And I'll talk about that, as
well.

So we engaged in avery thoughtful and

4 (Pages 10 - 13)
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1 same time being mindful of the impact to limited 1 envisioned in that order.
2 income customers. So as aresult, we proposed in this 2 Specifically paragraph 473 of that
3 filing to expand enrollment in the Residential Aid 3 commission's order, the commission identifies the
4 Discount, or RAD, program, as well asthe Arrearage 4 following benefits of an MYP.
5 Management Program, or AMP. 5 One, providing rate payers with
6 The customers on RAD will not 6 transparency in assessing utility spending and
7 experience arate increase as aresult of thisMYP, 7 investment decisions. So partiesgain -- gaina
8 and I'll also talk about that, as well. 8 greater understanding of the company's investments
9 Oneitem of -- of note as| close out 9 before they are made.
10 my summary isthis oral argument does not afford me 10 Second, predictable rate increases

[EEY
[N

enough time to cover all the myriad of issues that we
raised in our MYP.

So as aresult, anything | don't cover

=
w N

14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

today, I'm reserving the right to cover in
post-hearing briefs. Okay. So let'stake adetailed
look at why the commission should approvethe MYP. |
mentioned there were two orders.

Thefirst isthe AFOR order, and that's
order number 20273. This order requires that the
utility provide detailed information to meet the needs
of customers, stakeholders, and the commission, and
the utility, aswell.

11 spread out over years. This helps us achieve

12 gradualism. Customers know in rate one the rate and
13 the amounts they're going to be paying in every year
14 of the MY P. With the historic test year, customers dg
15 not know the timing, nor the amount of arate
16 increase.

17 Third, administrative efficiency due to
18 reduced filing of rate cases. The commission has said
19 that that's a costly undertaking. We avoid that with
20 athree-year MYP.

21 And then finally, reductionin

22 regulatory lag. Now, one additional impact that was

Page 15
1 The principlesin the AFOR order are
2 clear, and that framework provides very thoughtful
3 direction and framework for the filing of an MYP.
4 Now, OPC allegesin their brief that
5 the company has failed to meet the commission
6 requirements. We disagree. Thetestimony of -- the
7 direct testimony of company witness O'Donnell,
8 specifically page 43, table 3, in that -- on that
9 page, in that table, we list al the requirements of
10 an AFOR and how the company has addressed it in the
11 MYP, and whose testimony we address each one of those.
12 OPCA, AOBA and the District of Columbia
13 government, they al argue in their briefs that the
14 company has not shown that the MY P that wefiled in
15 formal case 1156 produced benefits to rate payers.
16
17 company filed supplemental direct testimony on August

Again, we disagree with that. The

18 3lst that provides information on the qualitative and
19 quantitative benefits as aresult of the MYP.

20
21 order inour last rate case, FC 1156. Pepco'sMY P
22 embodies the benefits for stakeholders and customers

Right now I'd like to focus on the

Page 17
1 not mentioned in the commission's order, but one not

2 to beoverlooked is the impact on diverse suppliers.
3 Diverse suppliers can grow their businesses the longer
4 theMYPis.
5 That's because they know what the
6 utility's needs are three yearsin advance. They're
7 ableto staff up to be able to meet our -- our needs.
8 Wealso included with our direct testimony an economic
9 impact report that showed the benefitsto -- excuse
10 me -- the -- the DC market.
11
12 MY P, we are heavily engaged with local businesses,

And so outside the four corners of our

13 such as through the Empowerment Academy, and we
14 detailed al of that in the testimony of company

15 witness McClure [ph].

16

17 the commission's guidelinesin these two orders, we

So not only has the company relied on

18 have also actively enhanced the MY P process by

19 incorporating lessons learned from our prior MY P and
20 FC 1156.
21

22 the company's long range planning process, or LRP,

A couple of examples. One, werely on

5 (Pages 14 - 17)
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1 processto develop our revenue requirements. And

2 that's the process where we budget looking five years

3 out.
4 Now, thisisideal. It's moreided
5 than the escalator that was approved in the last case,

6 because we're able to match the revenue requirements
7 to actual planned investments that we intend to make

8 Another enhancement isimprovementsin
9 the hilling determinants process. We developed a
10 sensitivity calculator that allows partiesto run
11 different sensitivities to challenge our assumptions
12 supporting our sales forecast.
13 Another enhancements -- enhancement is
14 weinstituted additional controlsin the billing
15 determinants process to validate our billing
16 determinants forecast.
17 So that's just a couple of examples of
18 the continuous improvement that | talked about
19 earlier, but we remain open to feedback.

1
2
3
4
5
5 6

7

8

9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

20 Incorporating learnings from prior MY Ps continues t0 20

21 beour goal.

21

Page 20

The MY P contains proposals to increase
the number of customers eligible for the residential
aid discount, which provides a credit for nearly al
of the distribution portion of eligible customers
bills. Again, these customerswill not see an
increase under the MY P.

The MY P also includes a proposal to
increase enrollment in the arrearage management
program, which credits customers' bills who pay their
billsin atimely fashion. So that's how the
company's MY P comports with District policies and
commission policies.

So the commission should also approve
the MY P, because the elements making up the MY P are
appropriate and reasonable. So let'slook at few at
the -- the elements making up our MY P.

Let's start with the bill stabilization
adjustment, or BSA. That's the revenue decoupling
mechanism that removed the link between customer
consumption and utility distribution revenuesto

eliminate the disincentive for the company to promote

22 However, the quest for continuous 22 energy efficiency.
Page 19 Page 21
1 improvement does not mean we have to halt the 1 This remains a necessary component of
2 implementation of MY Ps until the processis perfect. 2 therate making process. So why should the BSA
3 Just by way of example, in December of 3 continue? For afew reasons.
4 2023, the Maryland Public Service Commission approved | 4 One, the BSA continues to serve its
5 an MYP of another utility, Baltimore Gas and Electric 5 original purpose, to encourage customers to reduce
6 Company, while at the same time in that same order 6 their -- or encourage the company to support programs
7 convening a statewide lessons learned process. 7 that encourage customers to reduce their energy use
8 So this shows that you can implement 8 and support the adoption of energy efficiency.
9 and approve an MY P, but at the same time conduct -- 9 But not only energy efficiency.

10 conducting alessons learned processin parallel.
11
12
13
14 testimony of company witness O'Donnell at page 6 list

So it's supportive of commission
policy, but also District policies, aswell, to help
the District realize its climate goals. The direct

15 what those DC climate goals are, including
16
17
18 Investments from the company will be
19 vital in supporting the increased electrification
20 envisioned by the District. And Pepco does all of
21
22

transportation electrification and GHG emissions

reduction reductions.

this while mitigating the impacts to limited income

customers.

N NN R B R R R R R R R
N B O © ® N O 00 M W N B O

Renewables, solar, net energy metering, distributed
energy resources, mechanisms that help customers
manage and reduce their usage. Thisisall also
supported through the implementation of the BSA.

Indeed Atrium, the commission's
independent auditor of the BSA mechanism, found that
the structure of the BSA iswell designed to meet the
goals of supporting energy efficiency.

A second reason to keep it, the BSA
continues to provide important bill protections for
customers normalizing the impact of extreme weather on
customer bills and ensuring that any utility over

recoveries are returned to customers.

6 (Pages 18 - 21)
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1 Another reason isthat the DC
2 Commission has acknowledged the benefits of the BSA to
3 thefinancial health of the utility.
4
5 continue the BSA in the context of an MY P, the
6 assumption being that the argument is that the company

Now, there's a strong reason to

7 can forecast energy reductionsinto their sales

8 forecast, and therefore the BSA is not necessary.

9
10 reasons. One, the DC and Maryland Commission have
11 approved aBSA in the context of an MYP. The Maryland
12 Commission most recently did thisin December for

Itis still necessary for -- for afew

13 Baltimore Gas and Electric Company.
14
15 context of an MY Pisthat it protects customers

16 against fluctuationsin their bills due to increased
17
18
19
20
21
22

Another reason to keep the BSA in the

energy usage caused by extreme cold or extreme heat.
Another reason to keep it within the

context of an MY P is that the company would have an

incentive to only encourage reductions down to the

amount in the forecast, and nothing more. So

continuing the BSA removes that -- that incentive to

Page 24

1 should be retained.
2 Now, I'd like to turn to discussion of
3 the BSA deferral balance. It'sjustifiable to allow
4 recovery of the deferral balance. There are two
5 primary sources of that deferral balance.

Oneisthe FC 1150 normalization
adjustment. That created a $27,000,000 revenue under

recovery resulting from a settlement in FC 1150.

© 00 N O

This under recovery did not result from
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21 again, that was due to a settlement agreed to by
22 Pepco, AOBA, and OPC.

aPepco error. Rather, it was an agreement of the
parties to design rates for aparticular rate class,

that was GTLV, based on forecast accounts that proved
not to materialize.

That $27,000,000 deferral balance has
declined to 3.4 million as of December, 2023. And now
standing here, you know, almost through -- completely
through seven months out of 2024, that balance has
reduced even more.

So this should not be a basis for

denial. The outstanding balanceis very small, and

Page 23
1

2
3
4 be incentivized to promote new energy reducing

do that.
And the final reason to keep it within
the context of the MY P is that the company would not

5 programsif those programs are incremental to the

6

7

8

9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22 over and under recoveries between months. So the BSA

reductions assumed in the forecast.

So afew reasons. That'sjust afew
reasons why the BSA should continue in the context of
the MYP.

Now, the company has proposed
enhancements to the BSA mechanism, again, in the
interest of continuous improvement. And thisis --
these enhancements were developed at -- looking at
best practicesin other jurisdictions and gaining
feedback from stakeholders.

A couple of examples. One enhancement
isdisplaying the BSA surcharge on a separate line
item on customers' bills to enhance transparency.

And two, transitioning from a monthly
reconciliation to an annual one to reduce rate

volatility by flattening out over and over -- under --

Page 25
1 There's equally no reason to disallow

2 any part of the BSA deferral balance related to the
3 company's billing determinants error.
4
5 inadvertently overstated its billing determinants used
6 initsrate design for FC 1150, and that resulted in a
7 $15,000,000 under recovery of distribution revenue.
8 Thisissue was corrected in the
9 following rate casein FC 1156. This deferral has
10 been reconciled through the BSA -- through the BSA
11 mechanism.
12 And as of the -- as of December 2023,
13 only 1.1 million of that $15,000,000 error remained if
14 the deferral balance. And by now, again, sitting here
15 in July, that amount has reduced even more.
16 Both of those foregoing deferrals have
17 been substantially collected, and that collection
18 should not be disturbed, because it is acommission
19 approved tariff. It was recovered through a
20 commission approved tariff.
21 And it would be contrary to precedent,

Thiswas an issue in which the company

n

22 asit relates to retroactive rate making to eliminate

7 (Pages 22 - 25)
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1 abalance that has been rightfully accrued and

2 substantially collected.

3 Finally, before | move away from the

4 topic of the -- of the BSA, the company agrees with

5 AOBA's and OPC's proposal to recover the uncollected

6 deferral balance of the GTLV rate class outside of the

7 BSA, specifically through areg asset.

8 The parties proposed this mechanism

9 reasoning that the large part of the GTLV BSA deferra
10 basisisrelated to the COVID-19 pandemic. And we are
11 okay with recovering that through areg asset.
12
13 capital investments. These expenditures support a

Now, I'd like to turn to the company's

14 safe, reliable, and resilient distribution system, and
15 they should be approved.

16
17 project authorization process in which the company
18 identifies the benefits of the project, and that

They're the product of arigorous

19 processis vetted all the way through senior

20 leadership.

21 Now, AOBA has challenged our

22 authorization process, arguing that budget's changed

Page 28

1 would only provide information related to DC

2 digtribution. In the enhanced version of the report,

3 weinclude additional details for projects that are

4 alocated between Maryland and DC, and if those

5 projects are greater than 1,000,000.

6 So we've included the -- or expanded

7 thetypes of projectsthat are available for scrutiny

8 by the partiesin the context of the rate case. O& M.

9 The development of our O& M costs are equally rigorous
10 asto our capital process.
11
12 looking at historic spend, regulatory requirements,

The business develops the budget by

13 operational goals, and then their -- that budget is

14 revisited throughout the -- throughout the year. We
15 manage our O&M costs below the rate of inflation,

16 which demonstrates reasonableness.

17 And finally, on the O& M topic, the

18 shared services cost, which was a subject in -- in

19 testimony, those are the costs that are allocated from
20 our parent company to Pepco. They're transparent.
21 And there's the accounting process that supports those
22 alocations, and that's filed as part of the CAM,

Page 27
1 too much between theinitial stage and the final
2 project execution. But this refinement is due to the
3 normal budgeting process.
4 The company estimates the cost at the
5 beginning of the project, and that cost estimate is
6 further refined as the project proceeds. The company
7 has articulated how this process works.
8 So basically we developed a-- we
9 develop acost estimate, and then we develop arange
10 around that cost estimate. So 50 percent above or 50
11 percent below, that's the range of the cost estimate.
12
13 scoping stage and engineering stage, that bandwidth

And as the project proceeds through the

14 is-- istightened more. So the refinement of the --
15 of the budget is not out of the ordinary. That's very
16 normal.
17

18 improvement, the company has made enhancements to the

Also, in theinterest of continuing

19 information in its construction report to provide
20 greater transparency into how projects are allocated
21 between Maryland and DC.

22 Specifically, in previous reports, we

Page 29

C-A-M.

R-O-E -- an increase in the company's
ROE isfully warranted. Callsfrom AOBA for a
reduction in the ROE from its current level must be
rejected, asit is unreasonable to believe that
Pepco's ROE could have decreased from the level
approved in FC 1156 when all other capital costs have
increased significantly, and aswell asan -- arising

© 00 N OO 0o B~ W N PP

inflationary environment.

=
o

Now, my final point involvesthe ROR

[N
[N

report. The OPC has argued on brief to dismissthe
MY P due to the 2023 ROR report. That report, when we
updated it, showed the company at a 9.155 ROE, which

S
A W N

has been under what was approved in our last rate

=
()]

case. Thank you.
THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Ms. Curry.

=
()]

17
18 lessonslearned that you talked about alittle bit
19 from 1156.

20
21 directed Pepco to submit supplemental direct testimony

I'll begin where you start. | want to go back to the

In order number 21886, commission

22 addressing in qualitative and quantitative termsthe

8 (Pages 26 - 29)
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1 benefits of, problems identified, and lessons |earned

2 fromthe MYP.

3 | know you -- you cited the testimony

4 from August 31st that witness O'Donnell provided. |

5 fail to seein there any quantitative analysis. Is

6 there something I'm missing?

7 MS. CURRY: Thereis aspecific

8 question on the quantitative and qualitative analysis.

9 Soyes, thereis.
10 THE CHAIRMAN: Which question is that?
11 MS. CURRY: ThereisaQ -- thereisa
12 Q&A on that, and if you give me amoment, | can gra
13 it and direct your attention to it.
14 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Pleasedo.
15 MS. CURRY: Itisonpage 3, Q3. And
16 the question is"Can Pepco provide more specific
17 qualitative and quantitative benefits of the FC 1156
18 MYP?
19 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Sol -- | seethat
20 answer there, but maybe | -- maybe | didn't ask --
21 these are statements; right? And | guess one of my
22 questionsiswhere isthe data that supports that?

?10 commission's orders and how we've complied with that

12

Page 32
1
2 that was anticipated in the commission's orders. We

We've provided the rate predictability

3 do -- we reduced the frequency of litigation as a

4 result of the MY P by not having to come back every
5 threeyears.

6
7 we were able to redeploy those resources to developing

And as we mentioned in our testimony,

8 our climate solutions plan or CSP. So those are the
9 benefits that we've identified looking at the

11 order.

But to answer your question, asthe

13 datarequest states, we do not have that supporting
14 work papers and data.

15 THE CHAIRMAN: Has there been an
16 analysisof cost with respect to litigation of a

17 multiyear rate? Because | believe the last one was,
18 what, 18 months? This oneis going on about 16, 17
19 months. Compared to the litigation that's -- that --
20 that -- atraditional rate case -- the cost of a

21 traditional rate case.

22 MS. CURRY: If you'rereferringto a

Page 31
1 You know, | look at the -- specifically

2 the DRsthat a AOBA asked the company, you know,
3 "Please provide work papers, data, analysis,
4 assumptions, and studies that Pepco relies upon to
5 quantify each of the benefits achieved by the modifiel
6 MYP."
7 And Pepco says, "Well, there are no
8 such work papers." They -- no work papers, no data,
9 no analysis, assumptions. And so it's-- it's hard
10 for me, when I'm looking at when benefits, without
11 some actual numbers -- you know, there -- there's
12 assertions, but where is the data to support that?
13 MS. CURRY: You know, asit mentioned
14 in our DR we do not have that data, but what we do
15 haveisdiscussing how the -- how the company's MY
16 meetsthe commission's policy goals.
17 And that's what we have in our lessons
18 learned testimony. And that's what we presented as
19 the support for -- for the -- the qualitative and --
20 and quantitative data. Sojustto givea-- afew
21 examples of that isthat we do have increased levels

Page 33
1 cost -- s0, like, for employees and -- and those type
2 of companies' costs, no, there has not.
3
4 gave mentioned, you know, if we're not coming in every

But, you know, as the example that |

d 5 three years, then we are not using those resources
6 every year towards a historic test year, and we're
7 ableto, you know, use employees to do other things.
8 So that's where the benefit is, is
9 being able to redeploy those employees' time and
10 resources. But to your question, we do not have an
11 analysis of the cost side by side for doing a historic
12 test year andan MYP.
13 THE CHAIRMAN: [I'll turnto my fellow
14 commissioners for more questions.

P5 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: My questionis
16 morebasic. Why did Pepco filean MRP -- | call them
17 MRP, MYP. Why did Pepco file an m RP without waiting
18 for the commission to evauate the pilot?

19 MS. CURRY: Weéll, the--inthe
20 commission's order -- | believe it was 21886 -- the
21 commission asked for testimony, and they specifically

22 of transparency as aresult of our case.

22 referred to it aslessons learned testimony.
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So the way to view that order isthat
the commission's intent was to consider lessons
learned in the context of this case. The commission
developed the procedura schedule to consider the MY P

1
2
3
4
5 aongside the lessons learned testimony that the
6 commission asked usto provide.

7 And as | mentioned earlier, thisisa

8 process that was done in Maryland where an MY P was
9 approved, but at the same time, the commission

10
11
12
13
14 with the commission's orders.

15 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: If | think that
16 the pilot should have had other -- other elementsin

17 it that the MY P lacks, what should | do with the MY P
18 rejected?
19

20 I'm not understanding how that happens, but if | think
21
22

convened alessons learned -- statewide -- statewide
lessons learned analysis.
So the two can coexist, and we believe

it can coexist. And we aso believe that's consistent

Y ou say they can bedonein parallel.

that your application should have something that it

lacks because we didn't -- you did a self-evaluation,

Page 36
1 dowithit now? | would tell you to add it to it now.

2 And does that restart the process?

3 MS. CURRY: Not to restart the process.

4 If there's something, depending on what it is that you

5 would want to add, the order is forward looking. So

6 if there's something --

7 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: I'll givean
8 example. So suppose | say that | think an MY P should
9 have PIMs|[ph] in it and yours doesn't.

MS. CURRY: Wéll, for that specific
example | would say PIMs[ph] is -- as we mentioned in
our testimony, that that is under consideration by the
13
14

15 we would have to figure out away to move thosein

working group, and that process hasn't completed yet.
So after that process completes, then

16 to -- if you wanted see it in this rate case, maybe

17 it's something that gets postponed to the next MY P.
18
19 processthat's actively being considered by the

But using PIMs as an example, that's a

20 commission, and we could not have included it. But if

21 that does appear or that gets resolved --

Page 35
1 that's -- that's fine, but that's not a commission

2 evaluation.

3 So if the commission evaluates it and

4 it thinks there's something that these programs should

5 have that yours doesn't, then you think the MY P should

6 bergjected, or with your parallel view of anaysis,

7 what should | do with it?

8 MS. CURRY: What you could do is put it

9 inyour order. Soinyour order approving the MYP, if
10 you approve the MYP, if there's certain changes you'd
11 liketo see, put that in the order.
12
13 would like you to add to the MYP." So | don't think
14 you are foreclosed from making those suggestions.
15
16 addtoit? Retroactively or going forward?
17 MS. CURRY:: It would be going forward.
18 It would be incorporated in the MYP. So in the order,
19 looking three years --
20 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: You've aready
21 filedit, so what would | -- I'm just trying to
22 understand. You've aready filed it. Sowhat would |

Y ou can say, "Here's an element that we

COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: What do you meari5

22 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: --you could've
Page 37
1 waited; right?
2 MS. CURRY: I'm sorry?
3 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: You said the

4 process hasn't concluded on the PIMs [ph], but you
5 didn't wait for it to conclude.

6 MS. CURRY: I'm sorry?

7 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: You didn't wait
8 for the PIMs [ph] process to conclude; right?

9 MS. CURRY: Wedid not wait for the

10 PIMs|[ph] processto include -- to conclude before

11 issuing the MY P, but that was not an improper action
12 from the company.

13 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: That still goes
14 back to my question.

MS. CURRY: Thecommissionin its

16 order, said that we can filean MYP prior to

17 January -- I'm sorry -- the commission -- the company
18 isnot ableto filean MY P prior to January 1, 2023.

19 So we did have the ability to filean

20 MYP after January 1, 2023, per the commission's order.
21 Soitwasn't animproper action for usto file our

22 MYP.
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1 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Right. Soin 1 how whatever it is you're talking about doing with

2 answer to my question with regard to PIMs [ph], |
3 should wait until the working group concludes on that.
4 So while I'm waiting for the working group to
5 conclude, should your application be held in the
6 advance?
7 MS. CURRY': | do not think it hasto
8 be.
9 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: How would it
10 includeit if it's-- | -- | don't understand how your
11 application, if I thought it should include PIMs [ph],
12 would ever include PIMs [ph], other than in some
13 future application. But what do | do with the current
14 one?
15 MS. CURRY:: If it cannot beincluded in
16 the existing MY P, then it's something that can be
17 added to the next MYP.
18 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY': All right. Let
19 me ask you now. I'm not going to keep going along
20 that line. | understand your answer.
21

22 seems like Pepco has large investments with little

With regard to your investments, it

2 regard to the investments in your system match what
3 the District istrying to reach climate wise?
4 So for me, | would need an integrated
5 resource plan to sort of understand how this all fits
6 together. This appears to be operating without any
7 sort of aplan that | can discern that shows how
8 anything matches any particular goal.
9 So as the chairman pointed out, there
10 aren't -- there's not datato quantify what Pepco is
11 talking about in terms of benefits to rate payers.
12
13 kind of aplan that shows long range what you're
14 trying to do, so | can measure the -- measure ability
15 to achieve what you think you're trying to accomplish.
16 MS. CURRY: Where | would say that plan
17 residesisin our annual consolidated report or ACR.
18 That does contain some level of strategy for future
19 and planned investments.
20 So that's one place that one could look
21 if -- to see kind of that, you know, projection of
22 what we intend to do. For specific District goals,

| don't see how it's hinged into any

Page 39
1 expectation of customer growth and kilowatt growth to
2 matchit. So canyou explain that alittle bit more

3 for me?
4 MS. CURRY: Low expectation or --
5 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Wéll, low

6 expectation -- | guesswhat I'm trying to say hereis
7 that your investments in the system appear to be
8 larger than your expectations of customer growth. Do
9 you agree with that or you think it matches?
10 MS. CURRY: | -- | wouldn't necessarily
11 agree with that for thisreason. The--the MYPis
12 also intended to accomplish or meet District climate
13 goals.
14
15 That means preparing our system for increased

That means looking at reliability.

16 eectrification. That might not always be necessarily

17 tied to aparticular customer or -- but it's more

18 trying to meet larger District goals.

19 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Do you have a
20 plan of some sort that shows? 'Cause I'm not -- maybe
21 youdo. I'm just not seeing it.

22 But do you have some kind of a plan of

Page 41
1 attachment 4 to the Kantler [ph] rebuttal testimony
2 doeslist the number of items within our MY P that are
3 intended to meet the commission goals.
4 And that includes fleet
5 electrification, reduction in sulfur hexafluoride
6 emissions from company equipment, building usage
7 programs to reduce our GHG emissions. Those are just
8 afew examples of, you know, very specific projects
9 tied to a-- aclimate goal.
10 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: I'm not going to
11 ask any more questions. Thank you.
12 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Thank you,
13 Mr. Chairman.

14 Thank you, Commissioner Beverly.
15 Ms. Curry, it's a pleasure to see you
16 this morning.

17 And -- and for those of you in the

18 audience, thank you for participating in this
19 important hearing.

20
21 colleague left off in talking about your planning for

L et me maybe follow up where my

22 future and -- and planned investments.
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1 Y ou stated afew minutesago in 1 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Can you comment

2 response to Commissioner Beverly's question that these
3 investments were to enhance reliability and to help

4 the District meet its climate goals.

5 Would you agree that the company is

6 aready in the top percentile of companiesthat are

7 evauated nationally in terms of reliability?

8 MS. CURRY: We do have good
9 reliahility, yes.
10 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Would you aso

11 agreethat NFC 1167, it's the company's position that
12 thegrid asit currently stands can support the

13 increased load that might potentially result from

14 electrification?

15
16 Trabue, could you repeat that?

17 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Sure. Would you
18 agreethat in FC 1167, it was the company's position

MS. CURRY: I'm sorry. Commissioner

19 that the grid asiit currently stands can support
20 increased load from electrification?

2 on the load growth in the city over the last three

3 years? Seeing an upper trend, downward trend, flat?

4 MS. CURRY:: | cannot, standing before

5 you today, comment on that, if it's going upwards or

6 downwards. Perhapsif you can cite something for me,

7 that would be helpful.

8 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: All right.

9 Let -- let me switch topics for aminute. Let's go
10 back to the BSA. You spent a-- agood hit of timein
11 your opening testimony discussing this matter.
12 In your testimony, you said that the
13 BSA wasinitially created probably, what, around 2009
14 or s0, to help incentivize the company to support some
15 of theinitiatives that the city was launching in
16 terms of energy efficiency programs.
17 MS. CURRY: That's correct.
18 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: So that -- okay.
19 | think you further said that the BSA was enhanced to
20 help the company make sure that -- that it -- it was

21 MS. CURRY: | would haveto review FC 21 not harmed by -- how did you put it?
22 1167, but assuming that is -- istrue -- let's -- 22 The -- there -- thereare -- | -- |
Page 43 Page 45
1 let'sassumeit's true for the -- for the purpose of 1 don't want to say the economic -- weather -- weather.
2 the question. 2 You know, weather -- the weather normalization piece.
3 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Right. So-- so 3 And then the third piece it seems that
4 let me understand further than or better why you need 4 1 -- I'm -- I'm wondering about is the economic

5 these -- these funds that are being requested for

6 these -- these investments for additional reliability

7 and -- and for -- to help the District meet its

8 climate goals when it seems like the distribution

9 grade currently isin very good shape.
10 MS. CURRY: Currently, but one part of
11 the MYPislooking forward. It'slooking at what's
12
13
14 result of climateinitiatives for the District.
15
16
17
18
19
20 to the historic reliability is -- is not the best
21 measure. It'swhat can the system sustain going

22 forward?

going to be required for the increased el ectrification

demands that are going to be put on our system asa

So one can't just look backwards at our
historical reliability. We want to maintain that
reliability, you know, as we are - as more is expected
out of our system.

So | would say that looking backwards

5 downturn that has clearly impacted not only the city,
6 but nationally.
7 There are fewer people coming into
8 work. Some buildings now completely vacant. Clearly
9 that's had an impact on -- on revenues to the company.
10 Is-- isthe BSA designed to also help the company
11 offset some of those |osses?
12 MS. CURRY: TheBSA -- and I'm going to
13 say thisfrom a-- alawyer standpoint. The billing
14 determinants we developed by projecting sales
15 forecasts, and to the extent we update our billing
16 determinants, we would, you know, update our sales
17 forecasts.
18
19 if I'm wrong, I'll come back and -- and -- on my
20 rebuttal time and let you know. Sol -- | believe it

So it would be captured in there. And

21 would be captured through that process of the update

22 of the billing determinants.
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Page 46

COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Okay. All right.
2 What metrics does the company examine to determine

3 what sort of impact the city's energy efficiency

4 programs have had on -- on your revenues?

5

6 specific metrics, but that does not mean they do not
7 exist. | can say that I'm not aware of any particular

8 metrics.
9

11 that's one of the key factorsin -- in the -- the BSA.

MS. CURRY: | am not aware of any

COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Would -- would it

10 be possible at some point later on to -- obviously

12 You have to be looking at something to say that these

13 are the impacts of -- of the city's energy efficiency

14 programs.

15

MS. CURRY: And -- and specifically

16 you're looking for capturing load reductions, energy
17 reductions.
COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Yeah. Right.

18
19

MS. CURRY: Yes. | can--1 canfind

20 that out if -- if we do do something like that. But
21 theissueiswe do not have our own energy efficiency

22 programs.

Page 48
1 approved werein formal case 1167. Do you feel that

2 we should treat you guys differently?

3 MS. CURRY: So we do have pending

4 programsin 1167, and so we are awaiting a decision
5 on-- onthat. Sowe do have programs already in that
6 docket.

7 THE CHAIRMAN: Right.

8 MS. CURRY: Isyour question to move
9 these Didtrict goals to that docket --

10 THE CHAIRMAN: Right.

11 MS. CURRY:: -- or it should be

12 considered there? | would say no. If you're looking
13 at the AFOR order, | believe one of the goalsisto

14 look at or incorporate commission goal -- I'm sorry --
15 District goalsinto the MY P process.

16 So | would say there is room to address
17 those reduced electrification goalsin thisMYP.
18 The second thing | would say isalot

19 of what needs to be done to support District goalsis
20 transportation electrification. That involves

21 upgrades and investments in our distribution system.
22 And that to meisrightfully adistribution cost, and

1

Those are where you would kind of do a

2 lot of the metrics. And -- and, you know, looking

Page 47

3 into load reductions when you kind of own and operate

4 and implement the program, here we would have to be

5 capturing it from another entity, the DCSEU.

6

So that's my only hesitation in saying

7 whether or not we have metrics to measure that.
COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Okay. All right.

8
9

Mr. Chairman, those conclude my

10 questions. Thank you.

11
12

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
| do have afew brief, brief questions

13 for you, because you brought them up, and | want to

14 make surel hit on them.

15

Y ou talked about some of the -- how

16 this climate ready pathway plan supports the

17 District'sclimate goals. Asyou're aware, in 1169,

18 the Washington Gas -- most recent Washington Gas rate

19 case, Washington Gas proposed a number of climate

20 programs to support the District's climate goals.

21

22 said that the proper place for those programs to be

In that case, we rejected those and

Page 49
1 should remaininthe MYP.

2 THE CHAIRMAN: My -- my second question
3 is, wetalked today about the BSA, and | -- | hadn't
4 really been prepared to go there, but since you spoke
5 so extensively about it, the BSA -- you gave three
6 reasonswhy.
7 Y ou talked about EE [ph], normalizing
8 extreme weather events, and of course financial health
9 of the company. Y ou also talked about the MY P, which
10 part of the benefitsto that isfinancia health of
11 the company.
12 And then part of the reason why there
13 was a needed for an increased ROE is the financial
14 health of the company. Where does the customer fit in
15 with all of this?
16 Everything seems to be the financia
17 health of the company. Where -- where does the
18 customer see some -- some reductions?
19 | would note -- | think Commissioner
20 Trabue was touching on this -- the residential

21 customer, their usage has declined by about 20 percent

22 over thelast 10 years, but yet the bill keeps going
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1 higher.
2
3 less energy when their bill continuesto go up?
4 MS. CURRY: I'll -- I'll answer that
5 in--inacouple of ways. First, | will say that the
6 commission and the AFOR order did indicate that the

How -- how are they incentivized to use

7 financial health of the utility is one of the things

8 to consider. So there should be no shamein

9 considering that as a component of our MYP.
10
11 financial health of the utility. Why? Because we can
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

Secondly, customers benefit from a

borrow at more favorable rates and pass those -- pass
those savings onto customers. So it'simportant to
have afinancially healthy utility.

Third thing | would say iswe have, as
I mentioned, expanded plans for our RAD program,
Residential Aid Discount, AMP, Arrearage Management
Program, to help bring more limited income customers
under the umbrellaof RAD.

And that could help them completely

avoid the rate increase, because they're going to

Page 52

1 THE CHAIRMAN: No further questions, at

2 least for me. I'm sorry.

3 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: I'mfine,

4 Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

5 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you first.

6 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Maybe one last

7 question. I'm sorry, Ms. Curry. Did | hear you state

8 that some of the -- the balance that's in the -- the

9 BSA deferral balance, you would -- you would be okay
10 with that being put into aregulatory asset?
11 MS. CURRY: That is correct, but that
12 isavery specific part of it. It hasto do with the
13 GTLV rateclass. That portion could go into areg
14 asset, and that was something that we agreed with. |
15 believe it was both OPC --
16 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Yeah. | think it
17 was AOBA's position that that should happen. Okay.
18 Yeah. Okay. But -- and -- and you -- you did -- |
19 just want to make sure | heard you.
20 MS. CURRY: That'scorrect. The GTLV
21 portion, though.

22 receive acredit on their distribution portion of the 22 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Okay. Thank you.
Page 51 Page 53
1 hill. 1 MR. NAYAR: | just had one question
2 THE CHAIRMAN: Serioudly, last question] 2 beforel start. Isit my understanding that you'll
3 now. Hypothetically -- and | know I'm putting you on 3 wait till questions --
4 the spot -- out of those three things that make the 4 THE CHAIRMAN: Sorry. Canyou please
5 company financialy healthy, which oneis least 5 identify yourself for the record?
6 important? 6 MR. NAYAR: Sure. Sure. Ankush Nayar,
7 MS. CURRY: They're -- they're equally 7 assistant people's counsel for the Office of People's
8 important. 8 Counsel.
9 THE CHAIRMAN: If you had to pick one.| 9 THE CHAIRMAN: And your last name just
10 MS. CURRY: | don't think we haveto-- |10 onemoretime. | couldn't hear you.

11 | -- well, | do not think we have to choose. | really
12 do not think we have to choose, nor do | think the
13 AFOR order required that we choose between that.
14 There is abalancing impact; right?

15 Thereisnot -- it's not good for customers if your
16 utility goes bankrupt. It isnot good for customers
17 if you do not have afinancially healthy utility.

18 So | don't think we should be put in

19 the position of having to choose that, nor have | seen
20 that in any of the commission's orders. |'ve aways
21 understood it as a balancing of those interests,

11 MR. NAYAR: Nayar, N-A-Y-A-R. And |
12 just had a question about the format. Y ou may have
13 mentioned it at the beginning, but will | be afforded
14 30 minutes, and then there will be questions at the
15 end?
16

17

18 commission?

19 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Mr. Chairman, he
20 might want to reserve some of that 30 minutes for

21 rebuttal. Oh, he does? Okay. See, I'm new to this.

THE CHAIRMAN: Correct.
MR. NAYAR: Okay. May it please the

22 customers, utilities, stakeholders.

22 Sorry.
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1 MR. NAYAR: Good morning, Chairman 1 Now, OPC is hot opposed to aternative

2 Thompson, Commissioners. | already introduced myself,

3 but I'll do it once more.

4 Ankush Nayar, assistant people's

5 counsel. And | got -- | have to be honest, preparing

6 for today has been abit of achallenge. I'm not

7 really sure what the weight of this legislative style

8 hearing redlly is.

9 I'm not sureit's been used -- has been
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

coined alegislative style hearing. It's been coined
an oral argument.

I'm not 100 percent sure whether OPC
will have an opportunity to litigate this case, or
appear before you at alater juncture, or whether the
commission will decide this case positively, or
proceed to rule on the merits of the case.

So there's a-- alittle bit of, you
know, question mark surrounding why we're here. But
what's clear is that this case concerns a petition by
Pepco for arate increase.

And equally, if not more importantly,

it involves fundamental questions regarding the

2 forms of regulation per se, but for that form of
3 regulation to work, the process hasto be clear. In
4 fact, the commission's own words have been that the
5 process needsto be deliberative.
6 And that is not the case here. A
7 denia does not mean no forever. It just means that
8 this particular application doesn't meet muster.
9 And | would argue that the worst thing
10 that could happen if you are afan or interested in
11 alternative forms of rate regulation isto champion
12 something before it's been thoroughly vetted and
13 before the implementation of that planisclear,
14 because that's only going to create more confusion,
15 and that'll lead to bad results, which will more than
16 anything else have a chilling effect on future
17 approaches to the alternative forms of rate making.
18 And confusion has been a part of this
19 process right from the beginning. And | want to take
20 amoment to look back last year at order 21886.
21 And | have alot of thoughts, but |
22 think the individual that perhaps summed up how |

Page 55
integrity of the process by which rate increases may
be granted and how paradigm shiftsin rate making are
considered.
And yet, when approaching these
decisions, the central issue remains the same, whether

o OB~ W N P

Pepco has met its burden of proof and whether there's

7 areliable record to support the rate request that the

8 company has asked for, and whether the commission

9 should grant it through an alternative form of
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22 joint movements.

ratemaking.
The simple answer to whether the
company has met its burden isno. And due to the lack
of areliable record in this case, there remain a
number of unanswered questions surrounding the MRP
pilot, the MY P, the traditional test year filing, and
the implementation of any multiyear rate plan, as well
as other considerations involving structure and the
comparisons between the different applications.
Therefore, the appropriate course of
action in this proceeding is to dismiss the case or

alternatively award summary judgment in favor of the

Page 57
1 felt, how OPC felt, and really summed up the issuesin

2 avery powerful way was none other than -- none other

3 than Commissioner Beverly.

4 And he noted that at the very

5 beginning, that Pepco's multiyear rate petition

6 presented too -- and | use the quotes -- too jumbled a

7 process with too little time for meaningful review

8 while acknowledging multiple concerns that were raised

9 by intervening parties.
10
11
12
13
14 of whether the proceeding multiyear rate plan pilot
15
16
17
18
19

And Commissioner Beverly further opined
that the party responsible for what would amount to a
"waste of resources" was Pepco for electing to file a

multiyear rate plan prematurely prior to an evaluation

was even beneficial.

And Commissioner Beverly stated then
that the commission should act on its own to dismiss
the MY P proposal, even though no party had filed a
motion to dismiss the matter at that time.
20 OPC and other parties shared
21 Commissioner Beverly's concern and have subsequently
22 filed two motionsto do just that. And 16 months
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1 later, the assessments, as well as the concerns shared | 1 witnesses have not had an opportunity to testify to
2 by OPC and other parties have held true, if anything,| 2 those matters.
3 thejumbled process is only more muddied. 3 Third, we have had an ineffective and
4 Added to the mix now is the question of 4 unclear reconciliation process, which has carried over
5 whether rate payers are entitled to arefund based on | 5 from formal case 1156. There has been no formal
6 the company's 2023 financia returns, which remain | 6 finding asto the prudency of those investmentsin the
7 subject to evaluation and have to be reconciled with | 7 pilot and whether the investments were used and
8 an amended filing or erratathat Pepco filed only a 8 useful.
9 few weeks ago. 9 And there are significant deviations
10 There were also supplemental filings 10 from what was promised and approved in the MRP pilot

11 that were subsequently filed, and we're still

12 evauating thosefilings. In fact, discovery

13 responses were coming in this very morning.

14 So OPC has made its position clear,

15 and -- and if this case is not determined by the two
16 dispositive motions, that further proceedings must
17 take place, specifically evidentiary hearings.

18 We aso highlighted that there's alack

19 of area evidentiary record in this proceeding, and
20 certainly there would need to be additional

21 proceedings of some kind, even if there were not
22 evidentiary proceedings.

11 versuswhat the company actually proceeded to invest
12 in.

13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

As our second dispositive motion points
out, the company neglected to spend close to
$97,000,000 on investments that were part of its
multiyear rate plan.

Moreover, Pepco also incurred
$155,000,000 of capital costs for projects for which
it had only budgeted $52.8 million dollars. Now, the
company has stated that no party requested a hearing
following the submission of the final reconciliation
in 1156.

Page 59

1 Onething | would say isthat -- and it

2 was highlighted earlier today -- that | think

3 intervening parties should have an opportunity to

4 submit additional testimony if we're going to continue

5 to proceed forward with this case and decide it on

6 the-- onits merits.

7 But | want to really focus on the

8 record and what a problem this would be for any

9 commission or agency to base a decision off of.
10
11
12
13
14
15
16 finding by the commission regarding the prudency of
17
18
19
20
21
22

For starters, the projectionsin this
case are inaccurate, and new evidence indicates that
the old projections in both applications inflated the
rate base and any revenue deficiency for calendar year
2023.

Secondly, there's been no formal

investments made in calendar year 2023, in the actuals
themselves, suggesting that even the more conservative
numbers in the actuals themselves may actually be
inflated.

And, like | mentioned earlier, were

till assessing the supplemental filings, and our

Page 61
1 But only with additional time have the
2 parties become aware of the level of deviation in
3 spending between what was promised versus and what
4 was -- versus what was planned versus what actually
5 occurred.
6 And for the record, OPC did submit
7 comments expressing concerns during the reconciliation
8 process, asit was permitted to do so under orders
9 20755 and 21042. Y et we received no response at that
10 time from the commission, and we even got pushback
11 from the company.
12
13 there'salot of transparency, and that |ooks good on

So the company likes to emphasize that

14 paper, but when it comes to actua application, the
15 process has not been transparent, and there continues
16 to be problemsthat remain unresolved with the

17 reconciliation filings.

18
19 cometo redly, | think, effect and hurt Pepco,

20 because the MY P contains projections that were based

But the result, | think, perhaps has

21 oninvestments that were made during the MRP pilot

22 that deviated from what was planned, and for which

16 (Pages 58 - 61)
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Page 62
1 there's been no real examination as to the prudency of
2 thoseinvestments.
3 And even if we just look at the numbers
4 at face value -- and we stated this earlier, but the
5 rate base was inflated in the MY P by a $100,000,000,
6 and the rate base was -- wasinflated in the
7 traditional test year by over $300,000,000 when you
8 look at the actuals.
9 Inthe MY P also, there was arevenue
10 deficiency that was inaccurate of $29,000,000. And
11 the actuals suggest that at best there'sa 2.2 million
12 dollar deficiency.
13 And for the MY P, that's particularly
14 problematic, because as you know, everything compounds
15 off of that first year. So we're aready starting
16 with something that's incorrect, inaccurate, and then
17 it builds from there every successive year.
18 Now, this leads to a fourth issue.
19 Therewill be no -- at least on OPC's part --
20 admission to stipulate atestimony in this case. |
21 know there's a deadline of August 21st.

Page 64

1 Economics provided a-- astudy and -- and they

2 thought it would be a good idea for our credit

3 rating."

4 But that's not the basis -- or at least

5 certainly not the sole basis as to why something

6 should go into rate base.

7 And it has nothing to do between the

8 two distinguishing features of an MY P or atraditiond

9 test year. So again, you're starting off with
10 something where there's inflated costs or an inflated
11 rate base with additional expendituresin one and not
12 inthe other for that beginning year.
13 Also, if you look at 2023 in -- in both
14 applications, there are -- the rate base is higher,
15 $200,000,000 more in one.
16 And there's also adjustments, for
17 example, in electric plant and service, that are much
18 higher in the traditional test year filing thanin the
19 bridge year for the 2023 year in the multiyear rate
20 plan.

21 So | think that also hasreally

22 But we cannot stipulate to the exhibits 22 affected how we can examine these -- these two
Page 63 Page 65

1 and to the testimony that Pepco's experts have 1 applications. But OPC understands that really the --
2 tedtified to, because we feel that it's based on data 2 the heart of what Pepco istrying to achieve istrying
3 that is erroneous. 3 togetaMY P approved.
4 And so that creates alot of 4 And | want to focus on that application
5 challenges, and that's one reason why we would feel 5 briefly. The company has certainly not met its burden
6 that were you to proceed forward with this case, not 6 with respect to the MY P, and the application remains
7 dismissit, not award summary judgment, you would have | 7 deficient.
8 avery difficult time establishing arecord from which 8 For starters, there are no performance
9 you could base a decision without an evidentiary 9 incentive mechanisms that are in place in this

=
o

hearing, aswas the casein -- in 1169.

[EEY
[N

| also want to take a moment to a'so

=
N

look at some of the problems between the applications
13 themselves. And you heard Pepco talk extensively

14 about the BSA.

15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

I'm not going to get too into the weeds
with the BSA, but what | can tell you isthat for
whatever reason, they decided that for their
traditional test year, they want to put deferrals of
the BSA into the rate base and earn arate of return.

And they didn't do that in the
multiyear rate plan. There's no explanation for this.

The only explanation they gave was, "Well, Atrium

multiyear rate plan proposal. And there is numerous
orders, order 20273, 18846, and order -- and order

12 20755 that discuss how critical performance incentive
13
14
15

16 And it knew very well that there was a separate

mechanisms are to any multiyear rate plan.
And the company has had months to come

up with aproposal or offer something, and it has not.

17 working group and that working group was working on
18 developing some PIMs [ph].

19
20 astandstill, and yet it proceeded to file an

That working group is -- seems to be at

21 application knowing that this central component is not
22 there.
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1 So | just don't know materially how you 1 economic challenges and changing conditions, as wel|.
2 can approve an MY P without any kind of performance 2 | believe Chairman Thompson pointed to

3
4 inthis particular plan.

5 Additionally, while Pepco claims that

thisMY P would help the District achieve its climate
goals, OPC has found that most of the investments,

incentive mechanisms that would help control and reign

6
7
8

about 90 percent, are just business asusual. They're

©

replacing like for like. They're not modernizing the
10 grid.

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

And when asked about whether any of
these programs can be tied to specific District goals,
in our discovery responses, the company said it could
not correlate any of itsinvestments to specific DC
climate related goals. That analysis had not been
performed.

And additionally, there remain a number
of programs that are still under review in 1167. So
for those reasons, the MY P and approving such a plan
facesalot of challenges.

| also want to talk briefly about

the -- the simultaneous review. OPC has always

3 thefact that we see alot of information and alot of
4 talk about the company, the company, and what's gog
5 for the company, but what's good for the consumer?
6 What's good for the rate payer?
7 | want to share just a-- ageneral --
8 acouple of general thoughts about that. From 2000
9 until 2019, there's been a 78 percent increase in the
10 hill for aresident. Over thelast 20 years, food and
11 housing has increased by 59 and 70 percent
12 respectively.
13 The District of Columbiahasa-- a
14 great degree of income inequality, among the highest
15 inthe nation. And what'sworseisthat in addition
16 totrying to increase capital expenditures, the
17 company seeks to put an additional burden on
18 residential rate payers to shoulder those costs.
19 Denying this rate petition acknowledges
20 that there are legal standards, however that must be
21 met before this happens. And it does not mean that
22 Pepco cannot obtain arate increase at some point.

o

Page 67
1 objected to the simultaneous review of the MRP pilot
2 with the MY P, but from what little ability we did have
3 to perform areview, we found that the MRP pilot did
4 not lead to any specific benefits that -- and
5 certainly not any benefits that would have -- not
6 arisen had atraditional test year plan been in place.
7 In fact, our witness, David Dismukes,
8 explainsthat during the MRP pilot, there's evidence
9 that affordability did not improve, that greenhouse
10
11
12
13
14 1/2 million dollar rate increase over three years, and
15 thetraditional test year case asks for 108.1 million
16
17
18
19
20 paying right now.
21
22

gas emissions did not improve -- improve, and that
there was alack of efficienciesin operating in
capital costs.

The MY P proposes an unprecedented 186

dollars.
If the MY P is approved, it would mean
rate payers would pay an additional $452,000,000 over

the next three years over and above what they're

And residential rate payers and the
residentsin this District have to deal with real

Page 69
1

2 that there's insufficient and unreliable evidence

It simply acknowledges the obvious,

3 supporting their application right now. Accordingly,
4 this case should be dismissed or denied dispositively.
5 Thank you.

6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr. Nayar.
7 Did| say it right?

8 MR.NAYAR: Yup. Yousaid it
9 correctly.
10 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. You do have more

11 timeif you want more time to speak, but you can --

12 MR. NAYAR: No. | think brevity isthe

13 soul of wit, and so.

14 THE CHAIRMAN: | likeit. I likeit.

15 Okay. My first question is going back to a number of
16 your -- thefilings that you guys made in your motions
17 to dismiss. Repeatedly it was stated that there were
18 no issues of material fact.

19
20 I'm trying to reconcile that with then the request for

Isthat OPC's position or was that --

21 anevidentiary hearing. So there are no issues of

22 fact or the material issues of fact -- | just --
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1 MR. NAYAR: Sure. Yeah. And actually

2 if | do have sometime, | may try to address some of
3 the points raised by Pepco, but I'm going to first try
4 to answer these questions as best | can.

5 So aswe point out, if you -- if the

6 commission decides or determines that these motions

7 should be denied, there's a summary judgment motion 7

8 that is-- that are a part -- that's a part of both of

9 our dispositive motions.
10 And so you -- by denying that, that
11 would be the -- asign that there are issues of
12 materia fact that are in play.
13 It's difficult to assess -- | know
14 there's been some disagreement over what the
15 commission believesis-- is an issue of material fact
16 and might be policy considerations versus what we
17 believe.
18 But | think from our standpoint, the
19 threshold questions, you know, would warrant
20 dismissing the case, because they've not met their
21 burden. Butif we were to proceed forward, there's
22 certainissues that could be up for discussion, for

Page 72

1 interesting stat about the cost of the increase of --
2 of consumer hills. You talked about 78 percent. I'm
3 just curious. Isthat for the distribution portion of
4 thebill or isthat the entirety of the bill?
5 MR. NAYAR: | think that may be the
6 entirety of the hill, but I'd have to check.
THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Those are my

8 initia questions for now.

9 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Withregardto a
10 multiyear plan, what elements do you think aplan
11 should contain? So you said PIMs[ph] is-- would be
12 one.
13
14 capacity, DER? I'mjust trying to get an idea of some

Should it address things like hosting

15 of the things you think a plan should contain, or do
16 you think that before you do a plan, there should be
17 integrated resource planning? |I'm just trying to get
18 an ideawhat OPC's position isin alittle more

19 detail --
20

21 be anintegrated plan from personal experience, |

MR. NAYAR: Yes. | mean, there should

22 think there hasto be clarity asto the reconciliation

Page 71

1 example, the ROE or the rate of depreciation.

2 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Thank you for

3 that. Sookay. And then with respect to the PIMs

4 [ph], you cited that as one of the reasons as to

5 why -- the absence of PIMs [ph] is areason why this

6

7

8

9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20 the PIMs[ph], it's not really a multiyear rate plan.
21
22

ismaterially deficient.

Is -- you know, you cited relevant
orders 20755, 20273. Do they reguire an -- an MRP to
have PIMs[ph] or they -- or doesit say it should
have PIMs[ph]?

MR. NAYAR: | think that they say -- |
believe one order says, "Shall," and | think another
order says, you know, "Should."

| have to go back and check, but |
believe that we stated in our initial motion that the
language was quite strong, recommending that PIMs [ph]
are -- and there's alot of language suggesting that
PIMs are an essential part of any multiyear rate plan.

In fact, we would argue that without

It's just amultiyear rate.

THE CHAIRMAN: And then you gave an

Page 73
1 about how that's going to work and some way of
2 allowing the parties to understand that -- and this
3 could be perhaps created through a PIM [ph], that what
4 the company promises to spend and what's approved, the
5 company actually spends on, and that we have an
6 ability to actually look at that in an earnest manner.
7 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Wasthere any
8 attempt -- and -- and | just don't remember this off
9 thetop of my head, but was there an attempt by the
10 parties to decide what a multiyear plan should havein
11 it in terms of reaching a consensus?
12 MR. NAYAR: | would -- when? In 1156?
13 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: At any point,
14 wasthere a meeting between the parties as to what --
15 anywhere, in this case or any other one, asto what
16 the elements of an MY P should be?
17 MR. NAYAR: There were prior
18 proceedings before. | don't think there was anything
19 inthis case, other than we did ask for a sequential
20 review at the onset of the case when we were setting
21 the procedural schedule. But no, nothing --
22 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Right. And |
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Page 74 Page 76
1 just wanted to make one comment before | turn it over 1 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: | -- | wasn't

to the Commissioner Trabue.
But with amotion for summary judgment,
it'satwo-prong test. So | just want to make sure

2
3
4
5 that wereclear. It's atwo-pronged test that you
6 don't believe that there are issues of material fact

7 and that you believe that you're entitled to judgment
8 asamatter of law.

9 If the motion is denied, that doesn't

10 automatically throw back on the table that there are
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22

issues of fact, because it can be denied, because you
don't think -- the commission doesn't think you're
entitled to judge them as a matter of law.
It doesn't create issues unless
somebody had someissues. It's -- to my knowledge, it
doesn't work that way.
MR. NAYAR: Wéell, | wouldn't --
COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: I've never seen
it work that way, so I'm just trying to make that
clear. I'm not following that line of reasoning. So
if you think there are issues of fact, then you'll

have to identify them.

2 suggesting that your motion for summary judgment
3 should be --
4 MR. NAYAR: Dismissed.
5 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: -- not
6 considered. | think it was considered, and it was
7 denied to my recollection, not because we thought
8 there were material -- genuine issues of material
9 fact, but because didn't think the parties were
10 entitled to judgment as a matter of law.
11 So just missed the second part of the
12 test. Just because you denied the motion for summary
13 judgment does not mean that there are genuine issues
14 of material fact. They just pop into existence. It
15 doesn't work that way to my knowledge.
16 That'sall | wanted to clarify. I'm
17 not trying to put you on the spot or have an argument
18 but | just wanted to make clear that's not my
19 understanding of how this works.
20 MR. NAYAR: I'll say one-- make one
21 point, whichisthat if adecisionis-- that the
22 commission makes is going to be most likely deemed

Page 75
1 MR. NAYAR: I'll say onething. There
2 hasto be agenuineissue of material fact, so it has
3 to be material to the case.
4 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: But you'd have
5 toidentify them. They don't just pop back on the
6 table because the motion is denied unless, it was
7 denied because the commission says, "We think they are
8 genuineissues of material fact."
9 We don't say that, and we say that we
10 think that you're not entitled to judgment as a matter
11
12
13

14 unless somebody says that there were genuine issues of

of law, then you miss the second part of a two-pronged
test.

But it doesn't create issues of fact

15 materia fact -- unless we said we thought there were
16
17
18
19 judgment?

20 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: I'm sorry?
21 MR. NAYAR: | don't know if there are
22 lega groundsto dismiss --

genuine issues of material fact. We didn't say that.
MR. NAYAR: Wéll, | would -- are there

legal grounds to dismiss the motion for summary

Page 77
1 arbitrary and capriciousif it doesn't address all the

2 arguments that have been raised in and during the

3 proceedings.

4 And my understanding was based off of

5 how the commission ruled on this last -- on both the

6 dispositive motions was we don't deny this right now;

7 we're not considering the motion on the meritsasa

8 matter of policy; we're going to wait until after the

9 legidative hearings. So at some point --
10 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: | don't think
11 that's exactly what happened. | think the commission
12 denied the motion for summary judgment and said the --
13 there was the issues that undergird the motion, for
14 instance, an argument that there should be PIMs [ph]
15 or something like that.
16
17 that at any point. And if you were to get judgment on

You can still say that. You can say

18 that, it's not summary judgment. It's just judgment

19 that you think that there should be aruling in your

20 favor. I'm not trying to --

21 MR. NAYAR: Sure. Sure. | understand.

22 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: I'm not trying
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Page 78
1 to belabor thispoint. | just wanted to put out there

2 that | don't think the way you were articulating it is
3 quiteright, at least not based on my understanding of
4 how thisworks.
5 That doesn't mean that you can't argue
6 the -- and you are -- argue the underlying elements
7 that OPC wants to assert, that there should be PIMs
8 [ph] or whatever it isthat you think there should be.
9 You still can do that, and that's what that order
10 preserved.
11 MR. NAYAR: Yes. And | think I'll just
12 echo off of that, you know, and thisiswhat | spent a
13 considerable amount of time talking about, isjust the
14 record in the cases is quite problematic.
15 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Can|l get g
16 better understanding of what elseit isthat -- | know
17 that you think there should be an additional
18 proceeding, but an additional proceeding to establish
19 what?
20 Soif you think that -- and |
21 understand your position. Y ou think Pepco's
22 submission is deficient. Do you want an additional

Page 80
1 aternative forms of regulation, which is that we have

2 tolook at what are the benefits to the consumers?
3

4 from the perspective of acompany, you're not getting

If you're looking at lessons learned

5 the perspective of the consumers or the rate payers
6 from that perspective.
7 So ther€'s alot of issues that, you
8 know, basically Pepco has not met. And | think those
9 are grounds to dismiss the case.
10 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Okay. Thank yo
11 for that. | just want to get some clarity, and I'm
12 not disagreeing with mein -- in terms of what you
13 said | had said in earlier -- in earlier orders or
14 just said, so concurrences. So thank you.
15 MR. NAYAR: Thank you.
16 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Thank you,
17 Mr. Chairman.

18 Thank you, Commissioner Beverly.

19 Mr. Nayar, good morning.
20 MR. NAYAR: Good morning.
21 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Inyour

22 testimony, | think you said that -- that the company's

Page 79
1 proceeding to establish -- further establish the

2 deficiency or are you trying to establish something
3 dse?
4 MR. NAYAR: No. If it'sdeficient,
5 well take the dismissal and we'll be on our way. No.
6 If we're going to look at the merits of
7 the case, look at what the ROEs, what capital
8 expenditures were actually worthwhile, what weren't,
9 then we would want our -- an ability to submit
10 testimony and actually litigate the substantive issues
11 of the case.
12
13 the pre-hearing brief, the structure and the amount of
14 apotential rate increase.
15 Y ou know, alot of our arguments are
16 based off of statements or lack thereof from the
17 company itself. For example, there was no economic
18 anaysisdone. There was no rea quantitative
19 economic analysis done.
20
21 know, sort of, | think, undermined the whole -- one of
22 the principles of an AFOR, which is -- or sorry --

In terms of, and we mentioned thisin

Even the idea of |essons learned, you

Page 81
1 investmentsin -- in your office's view were not

2 related to the city's climate goals.

3 Ad | think Ms. Curry said that some of

4 the investments were related to the anticipation of

5 transportation electrification, electrification of

6 homes and multifamily buildings, the increased

7 deployment of DERSs.

8 | -- I'm trying to square the -- the

9 two statements that the two of you have just made
10 within the last hour.
11
12 need to make investmentsin order to -- or -- or that
13 the -- theinvestments, | think you said, were just --
14 it seemed like they were replacing like for like or
15 business as usual.
16 MR. NAYAR: Ninety percent of the
17 investments are business as usual, so there'savery

Do you believe that the company doesn't

18 small dliver of investments that, you know, could be
19 helpful for some sort of, you know, path forward.

20
21 investmentstied to, what specific objective, and the

But again, when we ask what are those

22 company had the opportunity, they could not tie those
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Page 82

1 to specific investments then.

2 | can't speak to what Pepco says today

3 at the legislative hearing, but what -- when we had

4 over the past months and we issued discovery, we

5 didn't get a specific answer correlating the

6 investmentsto specific climate goals.

7 But more importantly, the question also

8 iscan that 10 percent be accomplished through a

9 traditional form of rate making where you're not going
10 to have al the problems that are going to be coming
11 forward with this multiyear rate plan? And | would
12 say that that, | think, would be a better approach.
13 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Hasyour office
14 taken aposition -- if we looked at atraditional form
15 of rate making -- looked at a one-year case of a--

16 of -- has your office taken a position in terms of how

17 much you think Pepco should be awarded ina-- ina
18 one-year case?

19 MR. NAYAR: No. Wehave not. Not at

20 thistime.

21 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: | think -- okay.
22 I'll -- I'll accept that. Thank you.

Page 84
1 which their petition for a multiyear rate plan was
2 denied on similar facts as -- that present here. So

3 thank you.

4 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr. Nayar.
5 If you could just please identify

6 yourself and --

7 MS. FRANCIS: I'm sorry?

8 THE CHAIRMAN: No. When -- when you

9 come to the podium, just make sure you identify
10 yourself and spell your last name for the record,
11 please. Ms. Francis, would you prefer to sit?

12 MS. FRANCIS: | -- | would.

13 THE CHAIRMAN: Oh, then that's more
14 than --

15 MS. FRANCIS: Thank you.

16 THE CHAIRMAN: That'sfine. Sorry.

17 MS. FRANCIS: Good morning, Chairman

18 Thompson, Commissioner Beverly, Commissioner Trabue.
19
20 must be rejected. The pilot multiyear rate plan did
21 not yield the anticipated benefits. Rather, it has
22 primarily served the interest of Pepco and its

Pepco's second year rate plan proposal

Page 83
MR. NAYAR: | just wanted to take one

1
2 brief opportunity to address administrative efficiency
3 and regulatory lag.
4 Basically, the company stated that
5 there was going to be $29,000,000 of regulatory lag,
6 and when the actuals came in, we found out that that

7 wasn't true.

And in terms of administrative

9 efficiency, | mean, this case has been going on for
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

near 16 months. | don't see how it's administratively
efficient.

And even when we tried to participate
in the reconciliation filings, it creates more work
for the commission to then have to sort out the
comments and -- and give direction. And there were a
whole host of problems.

So in terms of administrative
efficiency, | -- | don't see that argument carrying
theday at all.

And Counsel did mention Maryland quite
frequent -- afew times, but they didn't -- they
neglected to mention 9702 and order 91181 -- 91181, in

Page 85
1 shareholders at the expense of DC rate payers.

2 Pepco's actua expenditures since this

3 commission's adoption of the pilot MY P have departed

4 substantially from its budgeted O& M cost by account

5 and its budgeted capital cost by project.

6 In essence, this commission is being

7 asked to set rates on the basis of budgeted cost for a

8 utility that has demonstrated itsinability to

9 forecast its future expenditures with reasonable
10 accuracy.
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

AOBA recognizes the concept of emergent
costs; however, where emerging costs become major
drivers of a utility's actual expenditures, setting
rates on the basis of highly unreliable forecastsis
not well advised.

The MY P process to date has required no
accountability by Pepco for either its actual
expenditures or the net benefits that those
expenditures provide District rate payers.

Moreover, asdiscussed in AOBA's
limited brief, the level of capital spending built

into Pepco's MY P proposals in this proceeding is
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Page 86
1 excessive and not sustainable.

2 Pepco's forecasted budgets represent a

3 direct challenge to efforts to maintain the

4 affordability of electric service for all District

5 rate payers, not just low income customers.

6 The affordability of electric service

7 inthe District isaparticular concern to commercial

8 buildings that are struggling with record high vacancy

9 rates and increased risk of foreclosures.
10 Pepco's proposed MY P in this proceeding
11 would create an economic drag on the District and
12 impede efforts to revitalize the District's economy.
13 Witnesses for OPC, AOBA, and the DC
14 government all agree that Pepco's request for another
15 multiyear rate plan should be rejected. We must lear

17 on agoing forward basis.

18 In order number 20755 in formal case

19 1156, this commission stated, | quote, "Through this
20 pilot, the commission will benefit from lessons

21 learned to facilitate the adoption of regulations for
22 MRP and other AFOR applications.”

n15
16 from the pilot MY P and avoid repeating past mistakes16

Page 88

1 process, Pepco does not document either the data or
2
3 expenditures or determine the portions of

4 multi-jurisdictional projects attributed to the
5 Disgtrict.

AOBA notes that Pepco witness Kantler

calculations relied upon to estimate its future

[ph] presents purported actual cost for a number of
capital projects that are identical to the amounts

© 00 N O

Pepco has claimed for the same projectsin Maryland.
10
11
12
13
14

A key benefit of the multiyear rate
making process was purported to be increased
transparency into the company's budgeting and
long-term capital planning process.

However, Pepco's claims of transparency
have proven illusory. In this proceeding, AOBA has
documented dramatic differences between the
17
18
19
20
21
22

composition of Pepco's budgeted costs and the
composition of the company's actual expenditures by
O&M account and by capital project.

For the one full calendar year
addressed by the pilot MY P, calendar year 2022, AOBA
has shown that Pepco had 217.1 million dollars of

Page 87
1 However, Pepco'sinitial application
2 and supporting testimony in this proceeding failed to
3 address lessons learned from the pilot MY P.
4 In order number 21886, the commission
5 directed Pepco to file supplemental testimony to
6 address |lessons learned from the pilot.
7 However, the company responded with a
8 recitation of platitudes regarding the alleged
9 advantage -- advantages of an MY P the company
10
11
12
13
14 retrospective examination of actual experience under
15 the pilot.
16
17
18
19
20 completed and projected MY P years.
21

presented in formal case 1156.

Pepco presented little in terms of
well-structured quantitative analysis of the impacts
of the pilot MYP. Pepco offered no quantitative

Furthermore, Pepco has failed to
provide necessary and appropriate documentation of the
mathematics of its determinations of actual and

planned capital expenditures by project for its

Although the company provides

22 discussion of factorsit considered in the planning

Page 89
1 budgeted cost for capital projects on which it only

2 spent 66.1 million dollars.
3 Moreover, Pepco's actual capital
4 expendituresin 2022 include over $102.1 million
5 dollars that were spent on projects which were not
6 included in the budgeted capital costs that Pepco
7 presented in formal case 1156.
8 Although Pepco represents that it
9 underspent its overall capital budget for 2022, the
10 company offers no quantitative assessment of the
11 impact that these dramatic changes in the compositior
12 of its budgeted expenditures had on the benefits that
13 were provided to District rate payers.
14 AOBA submits that the cost
15 effectiveness and the prudence of Pepco's actual
16 capital expenditures cannot be determined in the
17 absence of such analytics.
18 Unfortunately, the multiyear rate plan
19 process has failed to hold Pepco accountable for
20 deviations from its budgeted cost and the impacts of
21 such deviations of rate payer benefits.

n

22 The mix of expendituresincluded in the
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1 company's budget must be perceived as having a direct 1 Pepco likewise has provided no
2 influence on the value of rate payer benefits 2 assessment of the impacts of such changes on rate
3 provided, yet Pepco has not provided the level of 3 payer benefits.
4 analytics necessary to assess changes in rate payer 4 Further, there has been no documented

5 vauesfromitspilot MYP.

6

7

8

9
10 reasonable accuracy.
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

A multiyear rate plan paradigm, which
establishes rates on the basis of forecast of future
expenditures, relies heavily on the utility's ability
to forecast its future expenditures with reasonable --

Where utility forecasts of future
expenditures prove unreliable, evidence-based prudence
proceedings become a necessity. Common processes are
not sufficient to support prudence determination.

In fact, the partiesin Pepco's
Maryland rate proceeding have recently agreed to a
procedural schedule for the review of Pepco final
reconciliation filing, Pepco'srate year 3 AlF in case
number 9655, that was filed yesterday for itsinitial
MY P that provides for the filing of direct testimony,
rebuttal testimony, surrebuttal testimony, aswell as
hearings and briefing.

5 collaboration with other partiesin Pepco's

6 development and implementation of changesto its

7 budgeted cost, and thereis no transparency in

8 decision making related to those changes.

9 The pilot MY P may have reduced the
10 frequency of rate case filings, but it has not reduced
11 thelevd of regulatory activity or regulatory burdens
12 placed on AOBA, OPC, DCG, and the other rate case
13 interveners.
14 Moreover, the records of this case, and
15 aswell asformal case 1156, highlight the increased
16 complexity of multiyear rate plan proceedings.
17 Effectively, the parties have been
18 required to litigate one, lessons learned from the
19 initial MY P, two, forecasted expenditures for multipl
20 years of proposed -- of a proposed second MY P, threg
21 atraditional test year filing with partialy
22 projected costs and the prudence of Pepco's actual

Page 91
1
2 evidence-based prudence proceedings for an MY P and the
3 fact that MY Ps do not eliminate or necessarily reduce

Thisillustrates the necessity of

4 regulatory burdens.
5
6 regulatory burdens. Such MY Ps simply change the

Multiyear rate plans do not reduce

7 nature of the activities that the regulators must
8 focus on, aswell asthe parties.
9 In this proceeding, Pepco has also
10 provided forecasted budget expenditures for its
11 designated bridge year calendar year 2023.
12
13 filings, nor the supplemental information the company

However, neither Pepco quarterly ROR

14 provided on July 5, 2024, offer direct comparisons of
15 the cost Pepco incurred during calendar year 2023 and
16 the cost Pepco presented as budgeted 2023 expenditures
17 initsrate application and its supporting testimony.

18 The affidavit of AOBA witness Bruce

19 Oliver provided with our limited brief again

20 identifies substantial departures from Pepco's

21 budgeted cost that are not adequately explained and

22 not justified.

Page 93
1 expendituresin one proceeding.
2 AOBA submits that the MY P process that
3 has been employed only serves to benefit the company
4 and its shareholders while eroding necessary rate
5 payer protections.
6

7 areclear that Pepco's recent experience, aswell as

Thefilingsto date in this proceeding

8 itsforecast projections reflect negative growth in

9 kWh deliveries and kW demands, as well as only minimal
10 customer growth, about 0.6 percent per year, mostly
11 among residential and small commercial customers.
12
13 static or declining units of service, Pepco has set
14 forth acapital spending plan that reflects rate-based
15 growth far in excess of its projected growth in

Y et in the context of comparatively

16 customers, sales, and demands.
17
18 capital spending and declining kWh deliveries and kW

That uncommon combination of robust

19 demands necessarily challenges the affordability of
20 Pepco's electric servicein the District.

21 The costs of electric service represent

11

v

22 one of the largest components of operating expenses
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Page 94

1 for commercial buildings, yet Pepco's proposals would 1 forecasted cost, the detail of the company's

2 further amplify the cost of operating commercial
3 buildingsin the District.

4 Commercial building owners aswell as

5 their tenants are well aware that markedly lower costs 5

6 areavailable in neighboring Virginia.
7 Last week on July 23rd, the Wall Street
8 Journal published an articletitled "DC Office Market
9 Struggles Persist.”
10 And that article began with the
11 following: "The Washington DC office market is
12 struggling with rising foreclosures, plunging values,
13 and its highest vacancy rate ever. The outlook looks
14 grim."
15 The Wall Street Journal article reports
16 that as of the first quarter of 2024, 39 percent of
17 loansfor office buildingsin DC that were
18 securitized -- securitized were either in default or
19 at risk of default.
20 "The Washington -- Washington Journal
21 also reportsthat creditors foreclosed on 12 District
22 office buildings so far this year."

Page 96

2 forecasted budgets must be more closely scrutinized
3 and this commission must require Pepco's actual
4 expendituresto closely conform with budgeted costs.
The commission must aso act to

6 require -- to require Pepco's accountability for the

7 cost effectiveness and prudence of its actual

8 expenditures. Pepco must bear the burden of

9 demonstrating the prudence of its expenditures.
10 The burden must not be shifted to
11 interveners who may not have the resources to engage
12 in detailed examination of Pepco's spending and the
13 operations outside of arate case.
14 The problems associated with the
15 magnitude of Pepco's revenue request under its
16 proposed MY P are magnified by the dramatic increas
17 that the company seeks in its authorized ROE.
18 Pepco's currently authorized ROE is
19 9.275. However, Pepco asked this commission to
20 increase its authorized ROE to 10.50. That's an
21 extraordinarily large and unjustified increase.
22 Asinterest rates declined over the

Page 95
1 Additionally, the article asserts that

2 federal agencies are expected to give up closeto
3 600,000 square feet of presently leased office space
4 inthe District.
5 In addition, the article observes that
6 the weakened state of the commercial real estate
7 market in DC has contributed to a substantial dropin
8 red estate tax collection, as well as a 500,000,000
9 budget gap for the District government.
10 Finally, the Wall Street Journal
11 concludesthe District's officeis poised to get
12 worse. The Wall Street Journal reporting on the
13 status of the District's office market, that's not
14 very common.
15 And the fact that such afinancially
16 focused and respected newspaper would find cause tg
17 attribute an entire article to the plight of our DC
18 office market gives emphasis to the seriousness of the
19 problemsthat the District currently faces.
20 In this environment, Pepco's
21 expenditures must be more significantly constrained.

218

22 If rates are to be established on the basis of

Page 97
1 past decade, reductionsin Pepco ROE only reflected a
2
3
4 increases, Pepco seeks a dramatic upward adjustment to
5 itsauthorized equity return that AOBA submitsis
6
7 | believe earlier this morning,
8 Ms. Curry on behalf of Pepco made mention that its ROE

9 should not be reduced. Just to note, the Maryland

portion of the change in interest rates.
Y et now in the context of interest rate

unnecessary and unjustified.

10 Commission in its June 10th order on Pepco's multiyear
11 rate plan, which was denied, also reduced Pepco's ROE.
12 That order number is91181.

13 In that order, the Maryland Commission

14 rejected Pepco's request in that proceeding for an MY P
15 and for their authorized -- and to increase their ROE

16 to 10.5. They lowered their requested ROE from 9.55
17 t09.5.

The Maryland Commission found that

19 Pepco's requested 10.5, did not reflect current market
20 conditions, did not conform to the commission's

21 gradualism precedent, and was unsupported by the

22 record of that proceeding.
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1 Given the record with respect to 1 dollars.
2 Pepco's ROE request in this proceeding, it'sin many 2 In other words, Pepco's traditional

3 ways very similar to their filing in Maryland case
4 9702. It'sdifficult to perceive that Pepco's 10.50
5 request in this case should be found just and

6 reasonable.

7
8 approve an ROE for Pepco in this proceeding that's no

AO believes this commission should

9 greater than the company's currently authorized ROE of
10 9.275.
11
12 provided by Pepco in this proceeding in response to

The traditional test year filing

13 the commission's directive in order number 21886 was
14 designed by the company to make a traditional test

15 year approach to setting revenue requirements appear
16 less attractive than its MY P proposals.

17
18 revenue requirement, as presented by Pepco in its
19 October 16, 2003, supplemental testimony, is

The company's traditional test year

20 purportedly based on six months of actual and six
21 months of projected expenditures for calendar year
22 2023.

3 test year filing overstates its 2023 actual rate base
4 by roughly $270,000,000 or more than 10 percent.
5 Pepco's October 16th traditional test year filing
6 reflected 2023 operating expenses on a DC adjusted
7 basis of five hundred and twenty-nine point million
8 dollars.
9 However, it's revised Q4 2023 ROR
10 filing shows 2023 operating expenses of only
11 $503,000,000, suggesting the company's 2023 operating
12 expensesinits TTY filing were overstated by more
13 than $26,000,000, about 5 percent.
14
15 traditional test year costs totally undermine the
16 value of Pepco's TTY filing and the concept of
17 traditional test year rate making. In fact, Pepco has

Such inflated representations of

18 failed to demonstrate a pressing need for additional
19 revenuein this proceeding at thistime.

20 Although Pepco's most recently

21 quarterly ROR filing for the first quarter 2024

22 suggests alimited need for additional revenue, the

Page 99
1 However, an examination of the

2 supporting detail for Pep Ghost's traditional test
3 year cost reveals that Pepco's projected cost for the
4 last six months of itstraditional test year are
5 heavily loaded with cost increases beyond the level o
6 cost actually experienced by the company in either th
7 first six months of calendar year 2023 or the months
8 of the prior calendar year 2022.
9 It's important to recognize that
10 nowhere in this proceeding to date has Pepco updated
11 itstraditional test year revenue requirement to
12 reflect actuals for the second half of calendar year
13 2023.
14 In addition, the projected capital
15 additions that Pepco presented in its traditional test
16 year filing far exceeded the actual capital additions
17 for 2023 that Pepco now reports.
18 In fact, Pepco's reported actual rate
19 basefor 2023 in its June 24, 2024, revised Q4 2023
20 ROR filing was only 2.653 hillion dollars, where the
21 company's October 16, 2023, traditional test year

Page 101
1 ROR calculations Pepco presentsin its ROR
2 inappropriately presume that all of the company's
3 costs have been prudently incurred and that claimed
4 gap related reserves for rate schedule GTLV BSA
5 revenue deferrals are reasonably and appropriately
e 6 computed, a presumption that we specifically dispute
7 AOBA also asks this commission to
8 observe that Pepco's claimed revenue deficiency for
9 calendar years 2021, as set forth in Pepco's March 31
10 2022, reconciliation filing, is premised on the
11 company's assessment of arevenue deficiency for the
12 entire calendar year.
13 Pepco's representations regarding 2021
14 revenue deficiency, that completely ignores the fact
15 that new rates did not become effective until July 1,
16 2021.
17 District rate payers have no
18 responsibility for claimed revenue deficiencies
19 associated with the company's operations prior to the
20 effective dates of the new rates approved by the
21 commission in FC 1156.

22 filing reflected a 2023 rate base of 3.023 hillion

22 In order number 22013, the commission
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Page 102
directed Pepco to demonstrate the prudence of its
calendar year 2023 capital and operating expenditures.
However, Pepco's July 5, 2024,
supplemental information filing falls well short of

1

2

3

4

5 providing that demonstration.
6 The composition of Pepco's actual 2023

7 expenditures has deviated substantially from the

8 partially forecasted dollar amounts presented in its

9 October 16th traditional test year filing.

Pepco's 2023 expenditures also deviates
substantially from the fully forecasted dollar amounts
presented with its application and in its rebuttal
testimony in its 2023 MY P bridge year.

Asrecently as order number 22013, this
commission directed Pepco to demonstrate the prudence
of its actual expenditures, Pepco has totally failed
to provide that demonstration.

The need for detailed reconciliations
and demonstrating of prudence of actual expenditures
continues as long as rates are set on the basis of
forecasted costs.

Still, there's been no demonstration of

Page 104
1 difficulties associated with reconciliation of the
2 company's actual 2023 expenditures with its
3 traditional test year rate filing.
4 Without further support for and
5 verification of that information, Pepco's ROR filings
6 should not bias the commission's rulings with respect
7 to the pending dispositive motions.
8 For these reasons, AOBA reiterates that
9 Pepco's quarterly ROR filings in formal case 1156
10 cannot be relied upon without further scrutiny and
11 warrant no weight in this commission's determination
12 regarding the motions.
13 AOBA submits that the elongated nature
14 of this proceeding is primarily attributable to errors
15 and deficiencies in Pepco's own filings, and this
16 commission should feel no obligation to assist the
17 company's efforts to obtain revenue increases when the
18 company itself has been the greatest obstacle to
19 timely litigation of this proceeding.
20
21 commission's rejection of both Pepco's MY P application

Rather, the support for this

22 anditstraditional test year is compelling.

Page 103
the prudence of any or all of Pepco's actual 2023
expenditures with either formal case 1176 or formal
case 1156.
Thereisno basis for this commission

1
2
3
4
5 to accept Pepco's quarterly ROR filings for either
6 2023 or the first quarter of 2024 as reasonable,

7 accurate, and appropriate assessments of the company's
8 earned returned and revenue deficiencies for those

9 periods.

10
11
12
13
14 traditional test year revenue requirement would be
15 established.

16

17 for 2023, the traditional test year, based on data

Pepco's traditional test year filing is
also highly problematic. At thispointinthe
proceeding, thereis at best substantial uncertainty
regarding the traditional test year costs on which a

Pepco has filed new earning statements

18 calculations that the parties are -- we are unable to
19 identify them.

20
21 requestsregarding its July 5th supplemental

Moreover, Pepco's responses to data

22 information filing only further highlight the

Page 105
1 Finally, if this commission elects not
2 to grant the March 12th and the June 10th motionsto
3 dismiss and/or the company's traditional test year,
4 AOBA submits that this commission must schedule
5 evidentiary proceedings to establish arecord on whic
6 amultitude of contested issues of material fact can
7 beresolved.
8 Thisisaparticularly critical period
9 for DC and itsregulation of District utility
10 services.
11 AOBA asks this commission to reinforce
12 its protection of rate payer interest in the rate
13 making process and deny Pepco's efforts to establish
14 onthe basis of demonstrably unreliable forecasts and
15 excessiverate of return request.
16 AOBA submits that the commission's only
17 option at this point to protect rate payersisto
18 reject both the company's MY P and traditional test
19 year filings.
20 Andin my minute and a half left, |
21 would like to address something that Ms. Curry said
22 earlier today. Ms. Curry spoke about the cal culated
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1 BSA revenue deferrals for the GTLV rate class.

2 Our limited brief states that Pepco's

3 calculated BSA revenue deferrals for the GTLV rate

4 class, they are overstated. We submit that Pepco's

5 BSA revenue deferrals for rate schedule GTLYV reflect a
6 flawed methodology.

7

8 to employ revenue per customer amounts that are the

The methods used by the companiesto --

9 product of Pepco's use of incorrect billing
10 determinantsin its design of rates and yields
11 non-cost-based assessments of allowed revenue by class
12 when the numbers of customersin the GTLV class
13 deviate from the numbers assumed by the company inits
14 rate design computations.
15 Lastly, Ms. Curry made mention that the
16 Maryland Commission approved BG& E's MY P, even thoug
17 lessons learned hadn't been completed. That was one
18 of the reasons the commission rejected Pepco's MYPin
19 case 9702 |ast month, because lessons learned had not
20 been completed.
21
22 directed Pepco with its next rate case, which could be

Further, the commission in that order

Page 108
1 material fact, what are the O& M expenses? That's
2 another issue of material fact that | alluded to
3 throughout my argument.
4

5 meant to -- it was not AOBA's intent to foreclose

Soin filing those motions, | never

6 further evidentiary proceedings where al of those
7 issues could belaid out.
8
9 from othersin this room, other than Pepco, because we
10 just finished litigating Pepco's MY P proceeding in
11 that jurisdiction, and there were multiple, multiple

| am at alittle bit of an advantage

12 witnesses. There were many questions. Many, many
13 facts needed to be flushed out.
14

15 inthat proceeding. There are five commissioners.

And we -- there was a six-day hearing

H6 All of them ask alot of questions. There'salso a
17 staff that puts on testimony.
18

19 there than they are here. But what came out on the

Proceedings are alittle bit different

20 witness stand | believe was truly helpful to the
21 commission in issuing its -- the decision that it did.
22 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Very

Page 107
1 any type of its choosing, a multiyear rate plan or a
2 historical test year rate case to make sure they filed
3 aong with that filing data that the commission could
4 compute atraditional test year. And | think I'm out
5 of time.
6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Ms. Francis.
7 1I'm going to begin close to where you end -- where you
8 ended, basically where you stated that if the motions
9 to dismissweren't -- were denied, that an evidentiary
10 hearing had to be held to discuss material issues of
11 fact.
12
13 would be AOBA's material issues of fact that giverise

And so my question is, what -- what

14 to an evidentiary? Not -- not just facts that are

15 contested, but material issues.

16 MS. FRANCIS: Okay. Listen, | --1

17 hate to devise something on the spot, and | haven't
18 drafted that letter, but just clearly from what |

19 discussed today, what is the rate base of Pepco?
20
21 Without knowing what the rate base is, how do we

That's amaterial issue of fact.

22 compute anything? We would -- another issue of

Page 109
1 quickly, one of the things -- one of the statements
2 that undergirded the mgjority of your testimony, as
3 well as some of the other intervenors, as well as OPC,
4 isthisidea-- the lack of transparency as you guys
5 say inthe MRP.
6
7 what can be done to improve transparency in MY Ps?
8 MS. FRANCIS: Again, | don't want to
9 devise something on the spot. However, what | have

Do you have any recommendations as to

10 seen so far from Pepco in formal case 1156 and formal
11 case 1176, the MY Ps that they have filed should be not
12 continued, because they have shown an inability to

13 forecast accurately.

14
15 need isautility that can forecast accurately both

So one thing -- the first thing you

16 itscapital spending and its O& M spending. Another
17 thing -- what we really need also are some guidance
18 from the commission in what should be in a prudence
19 determination.

20
21 going to move projectsin and out of what they're

Because if we're going -- if Pepcois

22 doingin a-- in adifferent year, replace them with
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1 projects we haven't seen, just move things around at 1 information of that.
2 will that the rate payers haven't seen, that the 2 Pepco has just moved projectsin and

3 parties or the commission hasn't seen, we need a
4 standard for a prudence review.
5 And as well as a standard, we need a
6 prudence review proceeding, just like we've
7 established in Maryland. The way the Maryland
8 Commission worked, the first two prudence reviews were
9 part of abaserate case -- were part of the rate case
10 wejust litigated.
11
12 awhole new rate reconciliation proceeding, just

And the final reconciliation is part of

13 normal evidentiary proceeding that we do. So you
14 would definitely need prudence standards. And once
15 you start with mini rate cases over prudence and

16 reconciliation filings, that's a mini rate case, which
17 does certainly not reduce regulatory burdens.

18
19 Ms. Curry say this morning they have not done the
20 analysis of the cost of -- of aMY P and the costs of a

So | -- you know, | heard, you know,

21 traditional rate case, but | haven't seen any reduced

22 regulatory burdens.

3 out of itsmultiyear plan. And what we haveisa

4 spending plan for Pepco. There's-- that'sall itis.

5 And there's no prudence at this moment.

6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. My -- my

7 last question is going back to the BSA, 'cause we

8 certainly heard the company talk about the financial

9 health of the company.
10
11
12
13 The commercid District is a huge tax base.
14
15

16 for the commercial class, especially coming out of

Andthenyou did a-- a-- gavea
recitation of the commercial District in -- in the
District. And to methat'sjust asimportant; right?

And redlly just want to hear your

impressions of the BSA and how it's -- how it's worked

17 COVID.
18 MS. FRANCIS: Terribly. It works
19 terribly, and it hasn't worked -- and | don't mean to

20
21
22

beflip. It hasn't worked for several years.
Just -- just an example, we did a

review -- my consultant did areview of acomparison

Page 111
1 And, you know, one other thing. |

2 think the commission has reguested the PIMs [ph].

3 There were PIMs [ph] working group. And AOBA had a

4 consultant, and along with OPC, we were directed by

5 staff to write that working group report.

6 That working group report, | believe,

7 was submitted to the commission last November. So |

8 haven't seen any work group proceedings regarding the

9 PIMs[ph] on an ongoing basis, since we filed that
10 final report.
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20

21 going to save by the company doing five, six --

But again, if we're going do another
MY P, got to have some PIMs [ph], as that's what the
commission originaly decided.

But basically you need those prudence
reviewed and you need hearings on the reconciliations,
because how do you know with what Pepco is moving
around -- how do you know that it's prudent?

And how do you know the cost -- if it's
going to cost the rate payer X amount to do project

one, two, three, four, how much is the rate payer

22 project five, six, seven, and eight? We have no

Page 113

1 of the BSA for the GTLV class. And under the actual

2 under recoveries for the BSA class was 12.9 million

3 dollars.

4 Pepco shows an under recovery for GTLV

5 of allowed revenue of over $64,000,000. Thereis

6 substantial -- we believe Pepco's methodology is

7 flawed.

8 So they've used wrong billing

9 determinants. Their methodology is formed, and then
10 we get adisparaging -- a-- amagjor difference
11 between $12.9 million dollars, which we believe are
12 the actual under recoveries, and what Pepco claims are
13 the under recoveries of $64,000,000.
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22 traditional rate making, or you think it's the same?

| can't reconcile those numbers. It's
Pepco's flawed methodology. And of course, how the
BSA works would be subject to review in an evidentiary
proceeding.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: With regard to
an inaccurate forecasting, do you believe that that

issueis more significant inan MYPthanitisin
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1 MS. FRANCIS: Inaccurate forecasts --

2 without an accurate forecast, there should be no MY P.

3 This company has shown it isincapable of doing an

4 accurate forecast.

5 So without that, | can't think --

6 that'swhere you haveto start. That's the whole

7 basisof an MY P, are based on accurate forecasts.

8 And as OPC said this morning, the

9 forecast -- the data for 2023, you can't reconcile it
10 with their projected costs. So without -- without
11 accurate data, you're nowhere in terms of an MY P.
12 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Okay. With
13 regard to cost containment, have you seen in another
14 jurisdiction anywhere where --
15 MS. FRANCIS: I'msorry. | can't hear
16 you. A little bit louder.
17 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: With -- with
18 regard to cost containment, have you seen something in
19
20
21
22

other jurisdictions that include an element inan MY P
that specifically addresses that, so that there's some
mechanism within the plan itself to handle cost

containment?

Page 116
1 case for the matter that is before us today.
2 MS. FRANCIS: AOBA is-- from what we
3 have seen to date, we have a strong preference for a
4 traditional test year because of what we -- because of
5 our past experience with Pepco in the past two MY P
6 proceedings, and also in the Pepco Maryland
7 proceeding, aswell.
8 So we would have a strong preference
9 for ahistorical test year. However, we don't believe
10 that Pepco has shown a need for arevenueincreasein
11 thiscase. Sointhiscase, I'm notin favor of
12 granting atraditional test year, because the data
13 doesn't support an increase.
14
15 around and file another request for atraditional rate

That doesn't mean Pepco can't turn

16 case, you know, upon the conclusion of this case. But
17 | don't think the record supports that here.

18 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Okay. Many of
19 the parties here have -- have discussed the -- the

20 need for a-- agood lessons learned scenario. Y our

21 organization operates in a number of states throughout

22 the country. Doesit not?

Page 115
MS. FRANCIS: | think Pepco's feet

1

2 should be held to thefire. | don't think they've

3 come close to justifying $190,000,000 worth of rate
4 increases over the next three years. So | think -- or
5 the $108,000,000 for atraditional test year.

6 | think that considering the economy of

7 the District of Columbia and the affordability of

8 rates are important considerations for this

9 commission.

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

And | feel that when you have declining
kW and kWh deliveriesin the face of 0.6 percent
customer growth, | think Pepco's capital spending and
atrgectory of O& M costs needs to bereined in --
needs to be reined in by this commission.
COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Good morning,
Ms. Francis. Thank you very much for your -- for your
testimony today. What is AOBA's view on looking more
towards atraditional sort of arate case, a one-year

case, versus a-- versus a multiyear case?

20 MS. FRANCIS: What isAOBA'sview on?
21 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Looking at a-- a
22 one-year case, atraditional case versus amultiyear

Page 117
1 MS. FRANCIS: We operate -- wetry
2 casesin Pepco Maryland. Wetry casesin the
3 District, aswell as Virginia Power and Washington Gas

4 in--inVirginia

5 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Do you have --
6 MS. FRANCIS: | don't see BG&E cases.
7 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Do you have some

8 best practices that you might be able to share with us
9 from those experiences elsewherein the --
10 MS. FRANCIS: We have not seen MY Psin
11 Virginia. We have not seen MY Ps with Washington Gas.
12 So | do know about them in BG&E. Y ou know, the
13 utilities that have them in Maryland are all Exelon
14 dtilities. So | personally have not appeared in
15 another MY P case other than Pepco DC and Maryland.
16 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Allright. In
17 your filing, did you -- was there a discussion of the
18 increaseto residential ratesin the distribution
19 charges?
20 MS. FRANCIS: | think Pepco's rate
21 increase and their requested ROE is excessive, so |
22 think that needs to be substantially lowered.
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Page 118
1 However, as this commission knows, and

2 itisinour direct testimony that thereis an

3 enormous subsidization between the commercial class

4 and the residential class-- | believe it's over

5 $100,000,000. | don't have the number on the top of

6 my head.

7 So | do believe that while we -- we

8 don't challenge the -- the benefits that the low

9 income, and elderly, and disabled, and senior citizens
10 get interms of that portion of the residential class,
11
12
13
14 those gaps need to be narrowed.
15 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Right. | -- |
16 think an increase by $1 a month in the initial year
17
18
19
20
21
22

we do think the -- the other portion of the
residential class that's not low income should bear a

lot more of its responsibility than it does, and that

was suggested -- not by you, but -- but maybe by -- by
the company.

But has your organization taken a
position as to how much that increase on the
non-low-income customers -- how much of an increase
might be suitable?

Page 120
1 office buildings, you know, who's going to pay for
2 that? Who's going to pay for it?

3 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Thank you very
4 much.
5 THE CHAIRMAN: I'msorry. | do have

6 onequestion | want to follow back up on Commissioner
7 Beverly's question, because he asked you about cost
8 containment models. And | think your answer really
9 spoketo overall cost; right?
10 MS. FRANCIS: Correct. Correct.
11 THE CHAIRMAN: | believe -- please
12 correct meif I'mwrong. | -- | think -- well, let me
13 say this.
14

15 rate increase, and for sake of argument it's an MRP,

What I'm interested inisif thereisa

16 what type of cost containment should be imposed on the
17
18
19
20
21
22

company to make sure that their forecasted or their
budgeted expenses are as close to the whatever we
approve on that budget? Y ou know, what kind of
guardrails can we put around that?

MS. FRANCIS: | think the commission
needs to sharpen its pencil. | think that you ought

Page 119
MS. FRANCIS: We have -- we haven't

filed testimony on that. What -- once the commission
lowers Pepco's revenue request, if they decide to
grant any revenue request, then | think the numbers
should be looked at carefully for each class.

But | do think there should bea-- a
narrowing of the class rate of return differentials.

Keep in mind, right now, whenever the company gets a

© 00 N OO 0o B~ W N P

new residential customer, whether it's an
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

individual -- individually metered apartment house or
anew residential homeowner, the company |0ses money.

They are providing a negative rate of
return. So | know, you know, the people hear there's
going to be a push for whatever commercial office
buildings can possibly convert to amass-- to a-- to
an apartment building -- | know people would like to
see that happen. | know, 'cause the mayor said so.

A little bit more difficult than |
think people realize, but every time you sign a new
residential customer in an individually metered
apartment, the company is losing money.

And as the declining kWh and kW for

Page 121
tolook at the capital budgets. Y ou ought to look at
the capital budgets along with what you see in growth
in numbers of customers and the decline in usage.

And as someone made mention to, Pepco
istop quartilein their Sadie [ph] and Sathey [ph],
and determine what level of spending isrealy, really
necessary right now.

THE CHAIRMAN: So let me ask the
question a different way, because | --

MS. FRANCIS: And | can't giveyou a
number. | mean, | could get my consultant to say

© 00 N OO 0o B~ W N PP

N
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something, but.
THE CHAIRMAN: So -- so let me giveyou
a-- | think ahypothetical. | believe Ms. Curry came

[~
g~ w

up earlier and she said, "Oh, well, part of the reason

=
()]

why there's so much variance in our -- in our

Ay
~

construction costs are because we have a 50 percent
band."

o~
©

And then as it goes along, they narrow

N
o

it. Tome, | -- that's -- that's a very wide band.

N
[y

If | was going to have some construction done in my

N
N

house, | would need a tighter number than a 50 percent
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1 band. 1 fundamental was that the MRP should be denied, because
2 S0 -- is-- isthere an industry 2 no comprehensive review of the modified EMRP pilot was

3 practice, perhaps -- and again, maybe -- maybe that's
4 aquestion for an expert. But isthere an industry
5 practice around what an acceptable variance should b
6 versus forecasted versus actuals?
7 MS. FRANCIS: I'mnot sure | -- what is
8 the -- | didn't hear the last part.
9 THE CHAIRMAN: Isthere-- istherean
10 industry standard around forecasted versus actual
11 spend, the variances? Y eah.
12 MS. FRANCIS: Anindustry standard in
13 the -- in the commercial building industry?
14 THE CHAIRMAN: Not necessarily
15 commercial building, but in construction projects wit
16 utilities, did you --
17 MS. FRANCIS: Oh, construction
18 progress -- projects of my members, that's beyond
19 my -- my expertise. | can't answer that.

3 ever conducted.
4 To the extent the EMRP pilot, EMRP
e 5 being enhanced multiyear rate plan -- excuse me --
6 pilot was -- to the extent the EMRP pilot was
7 addressed in this proceeding, there is no basis to
8 find that the EMRP provided any benefit to District
9 customers or advanced the District's climate or clean
10 energy goals.
11
12 case 1156, the commission established a framework for
13 dternative forms of regulation or AFORs. The

In order number 20273 issued in formal

14 commission determined that any proposed AFOR must have
N15 measures in place to protect consumers, ensure

16 quality, availability, and reliability of regulated

17 services, and ensure that -- ensure that the AFOR is
18 inthe public interest.

19 Importantly, the commission found that

20 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Thank you. All 20 aproperly designed AFOR could provide anew tool to

21 right. Thank you, Ms. Francis. 21 further the District's ambitious clean energy goals

22 MS. FRANCIS: | want to thank the 22 and the commission's power path DC objectives, while

Page 123 Page 125

1 commission and thank you for your questions. 1 aso preserving a high standard of energy delivery
2 MR. CALDWELL: Canyou hear me? 2 system reliability and fostering grid modernization.
3 THE CHAIRMAN: Good afternoon. 3 Pepco's modified EMRP was eventually
4 MR. CALDWELL: Good afternoon, 4 approved by this commission on a pilot program basi
5 Commissioners Beverly and Trabue, and Chairman 5 However, the commission did not adopt aformal
6 Thompson. 6 evaluation plan or establish AFOR regulations after
7 I'm Senior Assistant Attorney General 7 approving the modified EMRP on a pilot basis.
8 Brian Cadwell with the office of the Attorney General 8 It was not until after Pepco filed its
9 representing the District of Columbia Government in 9 second multiyear rate plan in the instant proceeding

this proceeding.
The District generally echoes the

comments from councils for OPC and AOBA. I'm here
today to discussin greater detail the two issues

14
15 being fundamental as to whether or not Pepco's MRP
16
17
18
19
20 Disgtrict's perspective. The District intends to
21
22

identified in the District's pre-hearing brief as

should be approved.
| start with the standard caveat that
these are two issues. Do not encompass all the issues

that are important or even fundamental from the

address those issues fully in its post-hearing brief.
Thefirst issue that we raised as being

10 and in response to comments from the District and
11 other parties urging the PSC to adopt a procedural
12 schedule that would facilitate a comprehensive review
13 of the pilot that the commission directed Pepco to
14 file supplemental testimony with the company exhibi
15 that explain in quantitative and qualitative terms the
16 benefits of problemsidentified and lessons |learned
17 from the pilot program.

18 Initsorder, it approved the modified

19 EMRP asapilot, which is"An activity undertaken as
20 an experiment to determine if something should be
21 pursued more broadly."

22 The commission stated the information

vV

(7]
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1 contained in the supplemental testimony will support 1 customers with rate predictability over the MRP's

2 an assessment of lessons learned from the modified 2 term. Rate predictability is achieved through

3 EMRP and develop an evaluation framework in assessing | 3 guaranteed increases to Pepco's revenue requirement,

4 Pepco's second MRP as proposed in this case. 4 which primarily benefits Pepco by shortening the cost

5 Respectfully, the approach taken by the 5 recovery period of itsinvestmentsin reducing the

6 commission to assess the modified EMRP was 6 likelihood of cost disallowance.

7 problematic. 7 A fourth purported benefit of the

8 Relying on Pepco to provide a 8 modified EMRP was to provide a decrease in the

9 self-evaluation of its modified EMRP without the 9 administrative burden and cost for the commission and
10 directives from aformal evaluation framework doesnot | 10 stakeholders by reducing the frequency of annual rate
11 provide sufficient information to assess whether the 11 casefilings.
12 modified EMRP successfully achieved the goals of 12 Pepco did not provide any specific
13 dternative forms of regulation. 13 measurement of this purported benefit. Fifth, the
14 Instead, Pepco's self-eval uation was 14 modified EMRP would protect customers and provide
15 merely alitany of self-serving claims that cannot be 15 incentives to the company to reduce costs and improve

16
17
18
19
20
21
22

verified. Informal case 1156, in response to the
commission's order on alternative forms of regulation,
the company identified ten incremental benefits or
goals that the modified EMRP would provide, but none
of these benefits actually materialized.

Thefirst benefit allegedly that would

come from the EMRP was it would facilitate investments

16 operational efficiency through the proposed annual
17 reconciliation filings.

18 But as DCG witness Courtney Lane

19 discussesin depth in her testimony, reconciliation of
20 overspending shiftsrisk to rate payers compared to
21 cost of service regulation.

22 And reconciliation of underspending, in

Page 127
that support the District's energy policies.

However, Pepco does not track these
investmentsin its EMRP and does not demonstrate that
the investments were made would not have occurred
under cost of service regulation.

Second, the modified EMRP would provide

customers, the commission, and interested parties a

0 N o o b~ WN R

longer term view of future capital investment in O&M
9 plans before -- that's operation and maintenance

10 plans -- before the utility makes those investments.

11
12
13
14
15 my presentation, the list of investmentsis not tied
16
17
18
19

20 afull analysis of alternatives and important context

But information asymmetry and the
opaqueness of Pepco's capital investment strategy
limits the usefulness of these plans.

Further, aswelll be discussed later in

to an integrated distribution plan or agrid
modernization plan.
Had the proposed investments been tied

to such plans, the parties would've been provided with

21 for theinvestments.
22 Third, the modified EMRP was to provide

Page 129

1 other words, returning cost savings to rate payers,

2 severely erodes Pepco's incentive to reduce costs.

3 Sixth, the modified EMRP was to better

4 aign customer rates and reflect the current cost of

5 providing service to customers through annual

6 reconciliation process.

7 But again, as DCG witness Lane

8 tedtified, the reconciliation process does not

9 guarantee that the cost embedded in rates are optimal
10 Further, it reduces the incentive to
11 Pepco to control costs and find alternative low cost
12 solutions, like, non-wires aternatives. Perhaps that
13 iswhy no other jurisdiction in the country besides DC
14 currently has amultiyear rate plan in effect with
15 annual downward and upward reconciliations.
16 The seventh purported benefit of the
17 modified EMRP was to increase the level of
18 transparency and reporting to customers, the
19 commission, and stakeholders.
20 But as | discussed in my brief and
21 welll address later on, the data provided is of
22 relatively little value in the absence of aintegrated
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Page 130
1 distribution plan and grid modernization plan.

2 Eight, the modified EM RP would enhance

3 commission oversight through advanced review of the

4 company's total capital investment plan and proposed

5 performance levels with annual reporting and reviews

6 of certain variances to those approved plans over the

7 term of the MYP.

8 And again, at its conclusion, for

9 similar reasons as purported benefit number seven, the
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21 term leading to improved investment planning that
22

company'stotal capital investment plan with annual
reporting and reviews of certain variances to approve
plans provide little additional meaningful improvement
to transparency.

Ninth, the modified EMRP would provide
for significant automatic financial penaltiesif the
company did not meet commission approved performance
criteria, but PIMs [ph] with financial penalties were
not adopted in conjunction with the modified EMRP.

And findly, tenth, the modified EMRP

would enhance certainty of spending for the plan's

would create jobs and promote economic devel opment,

Page 132

1 meet a specific decarbonization or clean energy goal.

2 So when asked to list the reliability

3 and resiliency investments made during the modified

4 EMRP pilot period that directly support the District's

5 energy goals, the company was unable to do so.

6 Thisis problematic, because one of the

7 primary justifications for implementing alternative

8 forms of regulation isto facilitate investments that

9 support the District's climate and clean energy policy
10 goals.
11
12 planisto support these policy goals. The company

The primary driver of amultiyear rate

13 would be transparent about them in thisregard. In

14 fact, the company cannot identify any such investment
15 revealsthe empty self-serving nature of these

16 statements.

17 In short, the purported benefits that

18 would flow from approval of the modified EMRP either
19 did not materialize or could have been achieved just

20 aseasily through traditional cost of service

21 regulation.

22 And athough the company states that

Page 131

but there's nothing specia about spending pursuant to
the modified EMRP that creates jobs and promotes
economic development.

These outcomes could just as easily be
achieved through investments resulting from
traditional cost of service regulation.

Moreover, this benefit could aso be
achieved through limited cost riders or trackers for

© 00 N OO 0o B~ W N P

specific types of investments, like grid modernization
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

investments.

A particular interest to the District
was the company's representation that the structure of
the modified EMRP allowed for the company to invest at
the pace required to meet the District's and the
commission's decarbonization and clean energy goals,
and support investments that are foundational to a
climate ready grid, such as those that maintain
reliability and resiliency.

But the company did not provide or
identify any investments that specifically support the
District's energy policy goals. The company states
that it does not track investments by whether they

Page 133
1 the modified EMRP "Generally achieve the qualitative
2 and quantitative benefits," there's insufficient data
3 to assess the merits of Pepco's self-evaluation.
4 When asked to provide the work papers,
5 data, analysis, assumptions, and studies, aswas
6 discussed earlier, that Pepco relied upon to quantify
7 each of the benefits achieved by the modified EMRP,
8 Pepco indicatesit did not quantify the dollar value
9 of each of these incremental benefits, nor could Pepco
10 provide any quantitative data to demonstrate that the
11 modified EMRP provided benefits to customers or
12 achieve public policy goals.
13
14 did not perform thisanalysis. Without reporting

The company, again, indicated that it

15 metrics and quantitative data to back up Pepco's claim

16 benefits of the modified EMRP, there is no factual

17 basisto find that the alleged benefits of the

18 modified EMRP were not outweighed by the harm caused
19 from information asymmetry combined with the erosion
20 of incentivesto contain costs inherent in traditional

21 cost of service regulation.

22 The commission should find that the
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Page 134
1 EMRP pilot was afailure and should not be continue
2 through the instant MRP application that Pepco has
3 filed inthiscase.
4
5 traditional cost of service regulation of Pepco's
6 rates until such time as the company can submit a

The commission should return to

7 multiyear rate plan application that can demonstrate
8 in concrete quantifiable terms how that plan will
9 achieve the goals set forth in the commission's
10 aternative form of regulation order.
11 The second issue that was fundamental
12 to the Digtrict in the brief that we submitted was
13 that Pepco's MRP should be denied for the additional
14 reason that Pepco has no integrated distribution plan
15 in place with a grid modernization component to put
16 the MRP's proposed capital investments into context.
17
18 [ph] in place, Pepco has little financial incentives
19 to consider low cost, climate friendly alternativesto
20 traditional capital investments.
21 A non-wires aternative PIM should also
22 be developed in conjunction with aintegrated

Without a non-wires aternative PIM

i

Page 136
1 investment strategy during the MRP will "Focus on
2 supporting a pathway to a climate ready grid through,
3 amongst other things, improving grid resiliency."
4

5 proposesto improve grid resiliency. Pepco states

But it is unclear how the company

6 that "Witness Kantler's [ph] testimony and attachments

7 primarily cover reliability investments to maintain

8 Pepco's distribution grid or the platform for the

9 climate ready grid."
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

The company's plan to improve
resiliency to address the impacts of climate realities
includes the replacing of aging and obsolete
infrastructure and routinely and timely performing
corrective maintenance work where necessary.

But these are activities that are core
to the traditional duties of an electric distribution
company. Pepco has not adequately explained why
undertaking these traditional goals would justify an
MRP.

It is unclear what portion of this
undefined climate ready grid is supported through MRP

investments versus investments proposed in other

Page 135
1 distribution plan and grid modernization plan.
2

3 remains opaque, facing the commission and stakeholders

Pepco's distribution planning process

4 torely on unverified assertions by Pepco of its
5 capital investment needs.

6
7 fase, however, isthat the MRP will help the District

One assertion that is demonstrably

8 achieveits climate and clean energy goals.

9 Pepco refersto its MRP as a"Climate
10 ready pathway." However, Pepco's MRP is not a climate
11 ready pathway, and instead uses the guise of
12 supporting the District's climate goals as a means to
13 increase business as usual investments that do not
14 adequately advance the District's energy and climate
15 goals.
16
17 specific investments as being part of the climate
18 ready grid. When asked to identify projectsin

Indeed, the company does not identify

19 Pepco's distribution construction program report,

20 included as Exhibit Pepco H-1, the company did not
21 providealist.

22 Instead, Pepco states that its capital

Page 137

proceedings.

As the company notes, there are other
proceedings that support the climate ready grid,
including formal case numbers 1167, 1130, and 1160.

The expected benefits from investments
associated with the climate ready grid appear to be
the same as those that would result from traditional
utility investments that have historically been

© 00 N OO 0o B~ W N PP

sufficiently supported through cost of service
10
11
12
13
14
15
16 Pepco developed metrics to track the benefits or

17 deployment of the climate ready grid.

18 Pepco has not identified which

19 investments are part of its climate ready grid or what

regulation.

Specifically, Pepco states that the
anticipated benefitsinclude "Providing customers with
asdfe, affordable, and reliable energy system.”

While these are important goals, they

do not differ from Pepco's historical mandate, nor has

20 associated costs it would recover through the MRP, nor
21 hasit identified quantifiable metrics to measure the

22 benefits associated with these investments.
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Page 138
1 This lack of transparency is counter to

2 one of the purported goals of the commission's AFOR

3 framework, which is"To provide an appropriate level

4 of transparency and reporting into the utility's

5 operational and capital plans.”

6 Similar to Pepco's exaggerated

7 characterization of its MRP as a climate ready grid

8 arethe claimsthat capital investments are necessary

9 to support impending el ectrification.
10
11 forecast of the anticipated growth in electrification,
12 Pepco indicated that it does not directly include
13
14 forecast.
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

When asked to provide the company's

electrification in its ten-year capacity load

Thisis problematic, because the
company is asking the commission to approve arevenue
reguirement for the MRP term that is based on the need
to create a climate ready grid to prepare for the
"Significant shift to electrification" without
considering actual electrification forecasts or
conducting an analysis to determine whether additional
distribution investments are actually needed to

Page 140
1 plan. Indeed, from the District government's
2 perspective, an MRP just doesn't make sense in the
3 absence of an IDP.
4 Without thistoal, it isimpossible to
5 assess the reasonableness of any individual planned
6 investment in Pepco's MRP distribution construction
7 plan. AnIDP placesindividual investmentsinto the
8 context of an overal plan.
9 If Pepco wants rate payer fundsin
10 advance of making its capital investments asits MRP
11 provides, Pepco must be able to demonstrate and
12 explain to the commission and stakeholders how each
13 individual planned investment fits together, as well
14 asinto the overall distribution plan. Pepco's MRP
15 doesnot do this.
16 The best fix for these informational
17 deficienciesisrequiring Pepco in conjunction with an
18 IDP to provide a grid modernization plan, including a
19 benefit cost analysis, or BCA, of its proposed grid
20 modernization investments.
21 A comprehensive grid modernization plan
22 would include a systems need assessment, technol ogy

Page 139
support forecasted increases in electrification.

1

2 Pepco's planning process should be

3 modified to address alternatives to traditional

4 utility investments.

5 Pepco should evaluate the cost

6 effectiveness of alternatives to traditional

7 distribution assets, and it should present those

8 results as part of a detailed distribution plan that

9 includes location specific analyses of load growth and
10
11
12
13
14 Pepco's MRP. The company does not base its proposed

capacity needs on the distribution system, aswell as
the cost and benefits of various approaches to
addressing the growth is also needed.

Thisisacritical missing piece from

15 investments on a comprehensive integrated distribution
16
17
18
19
20 electric system.
21
22

plan that integrates distributed energy resources, or
DERSs, and adequately considers non-wire's alternatives
as means to provide the least cost solution to rate

payers while supporting areliable and resilient

The commission should not approve an
MRP until Pepco develops an integrated distribution

Page 141
1 investment roadmap timeline, and a benefit cost
2 analysisthat adheres to the framework to be devel oped
3 in accordance with commission order number 21938
4 issued on December 8, 2023, in general docket number
5 2019-04-M.
6 It isimportant that Pepco incorporates
7 itsgrid modernization investmentsinto its
8 distribution planning. This plan should also include
9 an account of Pepco's grid modernization actions to
10 date, active proposals, and future plansin a detailed
11 and transparent format.
12 All planned investments should be
13 included in this plan, including those investments
14 aready proposed in other proceedings.
15 Further, Pepco should detail in this
16 plan why itsinvestments are the optimal onesto
17 achieve relevant District policy objectives detailing
18 the specific benefits that are expected to arise for
19 each of the planned investments.
20

21 modernization projectsinits MRP, it is difficult to

While Pepco does include some grid

22 discern the complete set of grid modernization
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Page 142
1 investments proposed by Pepco.

2 While the District is generally
3 supportive of Pepco's grid modernization investments
4 the District has concerns about Pepco's approach to
5 presenting these investmentsin its MRP filing.
6 Pepco's presentation of these
7 investments lacks transparency and clarity. Also,
8 Pepco has omitted key information that is critical to
9 evaluating its grid modernization plans.

10 For example, Pepco does not explain how

11 individual grid modernization components fit together11
12 nor does Pepco comprehensively evaluate aternatives12

13 toits proposed plans.

14 It'simportant for a grid modernization

15 plan to be presented clearly, because grid

16 modernization is distinct from business as usual

17 investments.

18 Investments in grid modernization are

19 often elective, and the value proposition for grid

20 modernization investments usually rests on meeting
21 policy objectives that go beyond the provision of
22 reliable and affordable service.

Page 144

1 interconnection of distributed energy resources,

2 there's no clear assessment of how much distributed
, 3 energy resource interconnection will be facilitated

4 through the company's grid modernization investments.

5 And to the extent that growth and

6 distributed energy resources are accounted for in

7 Pepco's load forecasts, it is not clear that the

8 forecast is consistent with statutory requirements for

9 solar growth.
10 A grid modernization plan will also
provide the commission and stakehol ders with greater
transparency into grid modernization investments
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

occurring across multiple proceedings.

Thisisimportant, because the
complexity and cost of grid modernization investments
often necessitate the staggering of these investments
over time and across proceedings.

A comprehensive grid modernization plan
can help to provide transparency on the
interdependencies across investments and provide a
more holistic view into the overall costs and benefits

to the electric system and repairs.

Page 143
Moreover, grid modernization

technologies are complex and interdependent. Taking
all of thisinto consideration, it is clear that the
commission and stakeholders need a comprehensive
picture of Pepco's grid modernization program to
ensurethat it isin the public interest and will
advance the District's climate goals.

In its proposed, MRP Pepco does not

© 00 N OO 0o B~ W N P

clearly map its grid modernization investments to the

=
o

District's climate goals and desired outcomes.

11 For example, the local Solar Expansion

12 Amendment Act of 2022 increased the already ambitious
13 targetsfor distributed solar in the District of

14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

Columbia, and so it isimperative that Pepco makes the
necessary investments to enable the required
interconnection of distributed solar.

But Pepco's distribution construction
plan does not indicate how much additional hosting
capacity for solar and other distributed energy
resources will be achieved.

Although the company reportsthat its

modernization efforts will enable deployment and

Page 145
1
2
3
4 that would effectively be pre-approved.
5
6 integrated distribution plan the District recommends

The certainty and cost recovery that
Pepco is seeking through the MRP must be accompanied
by greater prospective scrutiny of the investments

The grid modernization plan and

7 would help to clarify the extent of Pepco's

8 modernization investments and provide needed

9 justification for the investments.
10
11 without these tools an MRP simply does not make any
12
13 In addition to help ensure the
14 investments within the MRP are aligned with and
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22 through an open source request for proposalsin which

Again, from the District's perspective,

sense.

advancing the District's climate and clean energy
goals, any MRP must include a non-wires alternative
PIM [ph] or NWA PIM [ph].

The PIM [ph] would reward Pepco for
each cost-effective NWA implemented in the District of
Columbia service territory based on the present value

of the net benefits from implementing NWASs procured
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1 the solution type has not been preselected.
2
3
4 |east cost NWA solution, regardless of whether itisa

The PIM [ph] will encourage Pepco to
proactively identify all NWA opportunities, seek the

5 capital investment, and be rewarded for maximizing
6
7
8
9
10 prefer capital investments over operational
11
12
13
14 more capital investmentsis strengthened in the MRP by

rate payer savings.
Right now, Pepco has afinancia
disincentive to invest in NWAs. Under the current

regulatory model, the company is incentivized to

expenditures as a means to grow its rate base, and
thereby profits.

In fact, the incentive to undertake

15 the reduction of regulatory lag, which allowsthe
16
17
18 financia incentive to meet a distribution system need

company to recover its costs more quickly.

This means that Pepco has a strong

19 with the installation of new substations,

20 transformers, feeders, or utility owned battery

21 systemson which it would earn areturn, rather than a
22 third party NWA solution that would be classified as

Page 148
1 the benefits of NWAs. An NWA PIM [ph] is needed to
2 create incentives for Pepco to make investmentsin
3 technologiesthat will help the District achieve its
4 decarbonization goals.

And Pepco does not have afinancia
incentive to implement NWAs. It appearsto be
undervaluing third party NWAs.
For example, the company did not

provide details regarding why the third-party NWA
solution mentioned wasn't selected. Itisclear a
screening process does not consider the full benefits
of NWA solutions.
13
14 the monetized value of avoided carbon emissions or
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

For example, Pepco does not account for

consider the locational value of distributed energy
resources on the distribution system when reviewing
NWAsS.

If Pepco is not monetizing the full
benefits of an NWA solution, it's not surprising that
NWA solutions were not selected.

An NWA PIM [ph] does not need to be
developed within the context of the PIM's working

Page 147
1 an operational expense with no return.

2 An NWA PIM [ph] is needed if the
3 commission is serious about advancing the District's
4 decarbonization goals. The financial incentivesin
5 the existing regulatory framework are insufficient to
6 encourage Pepco to identify and seek out third-party
7 NWA solutions.
8 Within the MRP, Pepco only identifies
9 two battery storage projects as non-wire solutions,
10 both of which are based on utility owned capital
11 assets.
12 A utility owned battery system was
13 selected to defer the need for a new substation
14 serving the Alabama Avenue substation, and a battery

15 system was selected for Pepco's Mount Vernon Squarels

16 substation to address projected firm capacity load.
17 Only one RFP for athird party NWA

18 solution wasissued as part of its distribution system
19 planning NWA process, and no NWA solution was
20 ultimately selected.

21 Even though Pepco has issued limited

22 RFPsfor NWAs, it is clear that Pepco is undervalui ng 22

Page 149
1 group and could be devel oped without the need to rely
2 on historical baseline data to determine appropriate
3 targets and incentive levels. Instead, the NWA PIM
4 [ph] would function based on a shared savings
5 approach.
6
7 would alow Pepco to retain a portion of the

The shared savings based incentive

8 difference between the present value of the
9 traditional wires solution and the NWA.
10
11
12
13
14 to retain the mgjority of the savings from the NWA.

For example, Pepco could be allowed to
retain 30 percent of the savings or the net benefits
relative to the traditional solution. This provides

an incentive to the company while allowing rate payers

One important advantage of providing
16
17
18
19
20
21

the utility with a portion of the net benefits, the
difference between costs and benefitsisthat it
incentivizes the company to both reduce costs and
increase benefits.

To qualify for thisincentive, Pepco
must demonstrate that the NWA is cost effective using

abenefit cost analysis that accounts for all societal
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1 costs and benefitsin alignment with commission order 1 than it does currently in its distribution
2 number 21938, including but not limited to greenhouse 2 construction report.
3 gasemissionsand air quality impacts to appropriately 3 Y ou know, right now it'simpossible to

4 vauetherole of distributed energy resources as NWA
5 solutions.
6 The lesst cost solution to identified
7 system needs should give equal consideration to NWASs
8 procured through open sourced solicitations to third
9 parties and through company specific actions,
10 including the targeted deployment of demand response,
11 energy, efficiency, and time varying rates.
12
13 for customers. It would provide an incentive to the
14 company to seek cost effective NWA solutions that are

An NWA PIM [ph] would improve outcomes

15 not owned and operated by the company. The PIM [ph]
16 would help overcome the existing financial

17 disincentive for Pepco to use third party or customer

18 facing DER solutions to meet a utility system need.

19 Cost-effective third party PIMs [ph]

20 have the potential to reduce the need for new

21 distribution expenditures, thereby significantly

22 reducing costs to customers.

4 tell really what any individual investment is doing,
5 or the purpose of it, and what, you know, the company
6 hopes to achieve by making the investment.
7 And that's why we recommend an
8 integrated distribution plan, because you can see --
9 you would be able to tell what that investment is
10 designed to achieve, and also over time.
11 MS. FRANCIS: Okay. Okay. Thank you.
12 Those are my questions | have.
13 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: Isastay out
14 provision essentia to this -- to the plan that Pepco
15 has proposed?

16 MR. CALDWELL: Isastay out provision
17 essential?
18 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Right. Thatis

19 should we require it?
20 MR. CALDWELL: Yes. | believe that,
21 you know, the commission should require a stay out

22 provision.

Page 151
1 An NWA should accompany an integrated

2 distribution plan with adetailed grid modernization
3 plan. Again, Pepco's MRP does not make sense without
4 thesetools.
5 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr. Caldwell.
6 My first question, this NWA PIM [ph] that you
7 discussed now, was thisraised in 1156 or isthis the
8 first timeit's being raised?
9 MR. CALDWELL: Itwas-- thisisthe
10 first timeit's being raised.
11 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Just curious.
12 MR. CALDWELL: | mean, it wasraisedin
13 the direct testimony of Witness Lane.
14 THE CHAIRMAN: Yeah. Okay. Andthena
15 lot of what you talked about with regards to cost --
16 intermsof MRP, you said, you know, essentially you
17 can't have transparency without an IDP or an IRP
18 dependent upon how you -- how you frameit. Arethere
19 any other waysto get the transparency in an MRP
20 without an IDP?
21 MR. CALDWELL: | mean, you could

22 require Pepco to provide, you know, far more detail

Page 153
1 That additional time between rate
2 increases would provide the commission, and the
3 stakeholders, and parties to sort of assessthe
4 relative merits of the multiyear rate plan that we
5 just went through.
6 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: In answer to my
7 question about cost containment -- | was just sort of
8 skimming your witness Lane's testimony, and just from
9 what | can gather from this, her opinion seemsto be
10 that thisisthe opposite.
11
12 opposite of cost containment.
13 MR. CALDWELL: That's correct.
14 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: It has
15 elements -- the plan has elementsin it that prevent

The -- the plan that we have isthe

16 or -- or don't incentivize a control of cost, but

17 actualy incentivizes just the opposite.

18 MR. CALDWELL: Correct.

19 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: Especidly in
20 the absence of a-- astay out provision. So | was

21 just trying to understand alittle bit more about

22 that.
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1 So as| can see here, the
2 bi-directional reconciliation that you had referred
3 to, and like that should be just downward
4 reconciliation and some other factors that she had
5 identified.
6 MR. CALDWELL: Correct. So the upward
7 reconciliation erodes Pepco's incentive to control
8 costsin two ways.
9 Thefirst isthat Pepco haslittle
10 incentiveto find cost efficiencies, because it
11 receives no benefit from reducing its costs.
12
13 better off overestimating its capital coststo ensure

And the second way isthat Pepcois

14 that it will not overspend its allowed revenues and

15 forfeit the curing costs associated with that

16 overspend.

17 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Now, if Pepco --
18 I'm not saying they are. But if Pepco overstates

19 costs and understates revenues, and you combine that

20 with all these other things, and you approve aplan,

21 is-- | canimagine what the effect is on rate payers,

22 but isthere away to reconcile that later or isthis

Page 156
1 conducted a study on, you know, multiyear rate plans
2 across the country.
3 And | think there was some discussion
4 of sort of, like, a sharing cost savings -- like,
5 sharing between customers and the company. It's not
6 exactly aPIM [ph], but it's a sort of -- maybe away
7 to sharein some of the benefits of the savings.
8 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Incentiveto

9 control costs or to share profits, | guess.

10 MR. CALDWELL: Right. Right. |
11 mean --
12 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: I'mjust -- you

13 know, | don't want to put you on the spot.

14 MR. CALDWELL: | mean, and then

15 there's -- and the ROE would be adjusted according to,
16 you know, whether the company's over earning or

17 underearning, you know, in the next rate case.

18

19 but it'sasort of -- incentivizes more accurate, you

Again, that's not exactly aPIM [ph],

20 know, cost forecasts and cost savings.
21 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Okay. Thank yo
22 for that. | -- | don't have any further questions.

Page 155

1 just adone deal from one rate plan to the next?

2 MR. CALDWELL: | mean, | think, you

3 know, without accurate cost forecasts combined with

4 thisannual reconciliations of rates, it's always

5 going to be problematic.

6 Therates will never be, you know,

7 accurate, because they have an inaccurate starting

8 point, and then you have incentivesto -- or you have

9 disincentivesto control costs.
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

So | would say that one step the
commission could take is to eliminate these annual
reconciliations and make Pepco live within the budget
that it's -- that's approved.

COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: And with that,
| -- I'm trying to go back to what you said about a
PIM [ph]. IsthereaPIM [ph] that would reflect
that? Could there be?

MR. CALDWELL: | mean, there-- |
think -- | recall back before the original MRP was
proposed, there were a series of meetings over at
Pepco that were sort of conducted by the
representative from the Brattle Group who had

Page 157
1 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Thank you.
2 Good afternoon, Mr. Caldwell.
3 MR. CALDWELL: Good afternoon.
4 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Sol -- | think
5 aspart of your testimony, you said that the
6 investmentsthat Pepco is making are not tied to the
7 District's climate goals. |Is-- the District isthe
8 primary driver behind alot of the electrification and
9 DER effortsin thecity. Isit not?

10 MR. CALDWELL: That's correct.
11 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: To what extent
12 doesthe District communicate with Pepco that these

13
14 exploring over the next year or two?

15 MR. CALDWELL: | mean, | think there

16 are-- that communication occurs in other dockets that

17 the PSC has open, like, 1130 and 1155, that pertain to

18 transportation electrification.

19 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: But -- but you --
20 you specifically mentioned, you know, DERSs, and, you
21 know, like, home electrification, or things that are

are the projects or these are the areas that we are

22 going to make significant, you know, variations on --
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1 ontheload in -- in particular areas of the city. 1 1167, DOEE filed its strategic electrification roadmap
2 Are -- are those sorts of 2 for buildings and transportation in the District -- or
3 communications going on back and forth between the 3 the electrification roadmap.
4 District and the -- and the company? 4 And it analyzed the specific load
5 MR. CALDWELL: Honestly, I'm not aware 5 increasesin timing that additional energy efficiency
6 of -- if they are, that would be through the 6 and electrification measures that were needed to meet
7 Department of Energy environment, and | don't have 7 clean energy DC plan, the target of 50 percent
8 complete knowledge -- 8 reduction of greenhouse gas emissions by 2032.
9 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Is--isthere 9 And the roadmap sort of quantified

10 a-- an estimate given maybe on an annual basis or so 10 substation impacts for summer and winter peaks

)

11 of how much money is available to the District for 11 resulting from adding -- you know, building
12 eectrification or solar efforts, therefore the 12 electrification and electric vehicle charging onto the
13 company is ableto plan -- you know, make some plans 13 grid. | don't -- Pepco didn't incorporate the
14 in advance? 14 findings of that study into its capital planning.
15 MR. CALDWELL: How much money is 15 That was through datarequest. We
16 available to the District for -- 16 confirmed that the electrification roadmap did find
17 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Yes. The--the |17 the Pepco systemiswell equipped to handle projecteq
18 District is supporting these projects financially. 18 electrification loads from buildings and
19 1| -- 19 transportation up through the year 2032, and that the
20 MR. CALDWELL: | don't -- I'm sorry. | 20 combined electrification loads are not expected to
21 don't -- 21 exceed substation capacity in any zone in the District
22 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: | think there's 22 of Columbiaduring that time period, which kind of
Page 159 Page 161

1 a-- there'sacommunicationsissue, as-- as| see -- 1 comports with the company's own findings, that system

2 challenge. Asl seeit, you guys keep on -- you know, 2 will be able to handle any additional load that would

3 and | -- | think -- 3 result from electrification, at least in the next ten

4 MR. CALDWELL: -- communication occurs, 4 years.

5 because I'm not privy to all the communications that 5 | don't know if that answered your

6 happen between the company. 6 question, but, | mean, those are forms of, you know,

7 THE REPORTER: One person talk at a 7 communication that | can refer to that are publicly

8 time, so | can capture everything. 8 available.

9 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Sorry. Yeah. 9 And | know there's coordination through
10 No. It's-- it'samatter of Pepco has 10 the Sustainable Energy Trust Fund, or Sustainable
11 to do some planning in advance. They have to, you 11 Energy Utility, | should say. Not the trust fund.

12
13
14 understand it, about what the District hasin store.

know, plan for electrification or -- or changesto the
load, but they're not getting information, as |

15 That'swhy | say there's -- there's a communications
16
17
18
19
20 observation. You know -- | don't think it's more
21
22

problem. I'm not putting this on you --

MR. CALDWELL: | know. I'm not trying
to answer your question.

COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Thisisan

than -- more than it is a question.
MR. CALDWELL: | mean, formal case

12
13 your Honor knows, the SEU and Pepco to discuss, you
14 know, those sort of initiatives. And that SEU is

Between, you know, the SEU and -- as

15 overseen by the -- or the contract is overseen by the
16 DOEE.

17 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: Absolutely.
18 Thank you. Isityour -- | -- | don't think | heard

19 you opine on -- on atraditional rate case versus, you
20 know, the -- the multi -- would you prefer a

21 traditional rate case as well?

22 MR. CALDWELL: That would -- in the
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1 context of the MRP that wasfiled in this case, 1 to apples comparison.
2 definitely. 2 The -- in case FC 1156, what we
3 A traditional cost of servicerate 3 presented were actual results with rate making

4 making, you know, would be vastly preferable to the

5 MRP that has been submitted in this case, because we

6 feel that that's -- it's so flawed that it would not

7 produce any benefits to customers would really -- or

8 the District's energy policies.

9 COMMISSIONER TRABUE: All right. Thank
10 you, Mr. Caldwell.
11 THE CHAIRMAN: We have no further
12 questions. Thank you, Mr. Caldwell.
13 | just want to check with DC Water and
14 GSA. Didn't know if you felt so moved by the
15 testimony today that you wanted to add anything to the
16 record, but wanted to give you the opportunity just in
17 case.
18 MR. ENGELMAN: Thank you, Chairman, we
19 have nothing to add.
20 MS. SINGLETON: Asinspiring asthe
21 ora arguments have been, GSA also has nothing to add.
22 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Thank you. So|

4 adjustments, whereas FC 1176, the current rate case is
5 forward looking. So there's not a-- agood sense of
6 comparison as the parties are trying to do.
7 Several parties talked about there
8 being no prudency review. Thereisa prudency review.
9 The commission identified one in order number 20755.
10 They called it -- you called it areconciliation and
11 prudency review. One exists.
12
13 the annua information filings, allow for partiesto
14 ask data requests or DRs, aswe call them, and for

That process alows for -- along with

15 partiesto file comments.

16 OPC filed comments on the 2021 annual

17 information filing or AlF, but AOBA did not. AOBA did
18 not submit DRs. AOBA did not submit comments either.
19

20 to vet or ask questions about our investments, our

So thereis a process for the parties

21 variances between our budgets and our actuals.

22 But those parties have to avail

Page 163
1 will now call Ms. Curry back up to the podium for he

2 rebuttal.

3 Y ou have ten minutes.

4 MS. CURRY: Thank you, Chairman.

5 Again, Kim Curry representing Pepco.

6 OBC, and AOBA, and DCG, | believe as

7 well, discussed how our plans are business as usual,

8 and that's how it appears to them.

9
10 example, to harden the system, one of the benefits of
11 that or one of the purposes of that isto harden
12 against more severe storms that we expect as a result
13 of climate change.

14 So generaly that is how we

15 incorporate -- an example of how we incorporate

16 climate goals and the impacts of climate change into
17 our investments. That'sjust one example.

18 Y ou know, not linking it to one

19 specific project, but the general need to harden our
20 system for that purpose.

21 OPC and AOBA made comparisons betwee

However, our investments -- for

Page 165
I 1 themselves of that before they can ask for achangein

2 the-- or -- or the structure of the MY P asyou've

3 designed it.

4 Several partiestalked about filing our

5 application with no PIMs [ph]. And someone suggested,

6 you know, why the -- the utility may -- may -- should

7 have waited before filing this case. It should have

8 waited on the work of the working group before --

9 beforewefiled.
10
11 meet the District goals on an undefined or a process

Delaying would hamper our ability to

12 through the PIMs [ph] working group that does not
13 currently, you know, have an end or -- or an end date.
14

15 that we are making the investments that we can, again,

So we had to file our plan to make sure

16 to provide safe and reliable service, as well as meset

17 District goals.

18 Commissioner Beverly, | think you had

19 asked, you know, do the parties meet on what should be

20 inan MYP? The commission's AFOR order lists exactly
N21 what should beinan MYP.

22

22 therate basein 1156 and 1176. That's not an apples

The commission's order in the company's
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1 first rate case lists what should beinan MYP. So

2 that has already been determined by the commission.

3 That framework was there, and it's-- it'sa-- an

4 excellent guidelineto follow for MY Ps.

5 AOBA mentioned that in 9702 -- I'm

6 sorry. That isthe docket in -- before the Maryland

7 Public Service Commission, Pepco Maryland's, MY P, that

8 the commission denied our MY P.

9
10 you isthat the commission approved an MY P for

However, what the parties have not told

11 Batimore Gas and Electric Company. That wasthe
12 pilot utility.

13
14 MYP for the pilot utility Baltimore Gas and Electric
15 company. And then, like | mentioned, convened a

So they approved the MY P -- a second

16 larger statewide lessons learned.

17 Moving to AOBA, | want to talk alittle
18 bit about the reconciliation. The reconciliation is
19 there, and this also gets to the arguments about cost
20 containment.

21 The reconciliation, the annual

Page 168
1 1t's9.275. And aswe've mentioned, that ROE is-- is
2 no longer supported, given the financial and market
3 forcesthat we see.
4 | just -- may | have your indulgence as
5 | read through my notes here? There wastalk about
6 the -- the BSA and whether or not it's still needed.
7 The Atrium report -- thisis the
8 commission's auditor -- found that the BSA is till
9 well designed to meet the goal's of encouraging
10 reductionsin -- in energy efficiency.
11 One other point of discussion, AOBA had
12 mentioned there are no -- there have been no
13 reductionsin regulatory burdens. We disagree. The
14 MYP, if it'sfor three years, we're only going to have
15 afully litigated rate case every three years.
16 AOBA did mention that there are annual
17 information filings and that involves some level of
18 work in between rate cases, but that level of work ang
19 resources put to AlF's annual information filings, as
20 well asreconciliation, is not on the level of afully
21 litigated rate case.

22 information -- annual information filings give the 22 Turning to the District of Columbia,
Page 167 Page 169

1 parties and the commission the ability to look at our | 1 Counsel for DCG, District of Columbia government,
2 investments, what our actuals are, what are -- against| 2 mentioned that we should incorporate cost benefit
3 our budgets, and ask questions. 3 analysisinto our -- our processes.
4 That's the insight that all the parties 4 Those types of analyses just simply
5 get to our -- our plans. And the -- the great thing 5 aren't reasonable or work for investments for safety
6 about the reconciliation isthat customers only pay 6 and reliability purposes. If they're done for safety,
7 the actual costs of our -- of our investments. 7 if they're done for reliability, taking a step back
8 And that process, the annual 8 and doing aBCA just simply is-- isnot a
9 informational filings, as well as the reconciliation, 9 reasonable -- reasonable request.

10 is consistent with what the Maryland Public Service
11 Commission has done for four other MYPs. Soitisa
12 process, it's a structure that works.

13 AOBA cited some articles from the Wall

14 Street Journal. I'm not aware of those being in

15 evidence, but | will just note that those statements
16 inthose articles have not been supported by -- by

17 testimony, and we've not been able to do data request
18 on that.

19 AOBA aso mentioned that there was a

20 reduction of the ROE in the Maryland case from ning
21 fivefiveto nine point five. That isindeed true.
22 In this case, our ROE is much lower.

DCG also mentioned the IDP integrated
111 distribution planning. As| mentioned in my outbound,
12
13
14 that does exist today for the partiesto consult.
15
16
s17
18
19
20
21
22

our ACR, annual consolidated report, does have some

planned investment component to it. So something like

And | will also notethat, again, in
Maryland, four MY Ps have been approved without
something similar. | -- 1'd like to talk about a stay
out. | -- | know that that was a point of questioning
between DCG and Commissioner Beverly.

What | will note is the implications of
astay out are -- are pretty -- pretty significant.

In the testimony of company witness Lemming, we
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1 include the impact of the first stay out on the first

2 year of the -- of thisrate case, 2024.
3 And that showed about a $20,000,000
4 impact. So that contributed to the revenue deficiency
5 that we seein this-- in this current case. So the
6 impact to customersis-- is strong.
7 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you for that. |
8 want to first make a comment, and then | will ask my
9 question. Somewherein your rebuttal you stated that
10 you file thisinformation, and it's incumbent upon the|
11 partiesto avail themselvesto the process.
12 While that technically may betrue, |
13 want to remind Pepco that you have the burden, and
14 it's not the party's burden to come back and double
15 check your work. It's your burden to prove the
16 prudence of your spending.
17 So | just wanted to say that, because
18 | -- | think it's alittle unfair to put it al on the
19 partieswhen it's your burden to carry.
20 MS. CURRY: And that was not my intent.
21 We do meet our burden. We meet it when we file ou

Page 172

1 that we could possibly incorporate. So | would say
2 that that should be raised as a part of that.
3 THE CHAIRMAN: The working group that
4 has not concluded?
5 MS. CURRY: Theworking group. It has,
it has, | believe, filed aworking group report, but
that would be the place | would say that should be
considered and vetted.

THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Beforewe --
thank you Ms. Curry.

6

7

8

9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

20
21

Before we adjourn, does anyone have
anything they wish to raise or ask?

Yes, Mr. Nayar?

MR. NAYAR: Counsel for OPC. | just
had one question. | noticed occasionally that the --
and | think Commissioner Trabue, you may have referred
to this, you know, where the attorney spoke as
testimony, but it's an oral argument. Just wanted
clarity on that. What we're saying is not considered
testimony; correct?

THE CHAIRMAN: No.

22 MY P, and we meet it when we file our annual 22 MR. NAYAR: Thank you.
Page 171 Page 173
1 informational filings. 1 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
2 Then the parties have the opportunity 2 Asareminder, per order number 22015,

3 to ask questions on our filings. So we feel we meet
4 our burden. And my comments were not intended to
5 shift that. We know we have the burden, and we feel
6 likewe need it.
7 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. The other
8 thing | will say isthere was alot of talk about, you
9 know, looking at non-wires alternatives.
10 And while| certainly understand that
11 certainly some infrastructure investments are needed
12 to harden the -- the infrastructure, there is a space
13 for non-wires alternatives. What are your thoughts o
14 the non-wires alternative PIM [ph]?
15 MS. CURRY: A non-wires aternative PIM
16 [ph], | think that that should be discussed in the
17 working group. We'd have to understand kind of wha
18 that PIM [ph] would look like before we could say
19 that's something that we could adopt.
20 I'd like to understand alittle bit
21 more about it, but | think thereisaprocessand a--
22 aproceeding available to talk about all the PIMs [ph]

3 conformed testimony exhibits are due August 12, 2024.

4 In addition, any admission of stipulated testimony,

5 exhibit status requests, and data responses are due

6 August 21, 2024.

7

8

9
10
11
12
n13

14

15

16
17

And finally, post legislative style
hearing briefs are due August 30, 2024. There being
nothing further, this concludes today's formal case
number 1176 legidative style hearing.

Thank you al for your attendance and
participation. We are adjourned.

Oh, Ms. Francis.

MS. FRANCIS: One morething. When
Y our Honor said, "The post legidative style briefs
are encouraged,” isthat -- isthat -- did | say that
right?

18 THE CHAIRMAN: No. | -- | said they
19 aredue.

20 MS. FRANCIS: They are due.

21 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.

22 MS. FRANCIS: I'm not quite sure what
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1 thatis. Isthat, like, abrief that we normally do
2 dfter an evidentiary hearing?
3 What exactly -- does that have to do
4 with today's hearing? Does that have to do with what
5 has been pre-filed in the 1176 docket? I'm not quite
6 surewhat that brief is.
7 THE CHAIRMAN: So typically with our
8 hearings we always ask for post-hearing brief or at
9 least give parties the opportunity to file
10 post-hearing briefs, similar to 1169. | don't know
11 what elseto -- to say other than that.
12
13 file post-hearing briefs?
14 MS. FRANCIS: We were -- we were
15 requesting evidentiary hearings. And normally wedo a

Wasn't it -- was it not your request to

16 post-hearing brief after evidentiary hearings.
17
18 been quote -- as OPC said, placed into the record. So

Right now there isn't anything that has

19 I'm not sure, do | brief al the issuesin the case?
20 Do | wait to hear from the commission if they're going
21 to be evidentiary hearings?

22 If they're going to be evidentiary

Page 176

1 So asit stands now, | don't know

2 anything about any evidentiary hearing. If the

3 commission should decide to do that, it would be after

4 today.

5 We're not making aruling on holding an

6 evidentiary hearing today. So | don't know how we --

7 how we would answer your question.

8 So if your question is, do you haveto

9 do apost-hearing brief on an evidentiary hearing that
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21 they're not going to stipulate to testimony they know
22 isincorrect. AOBA hastaken also that position. So

no one has decided to hold, | don't know how to answer
that. Nobody said there's going to be an evidentiary
hearing yet.

MS. FRANCIS: Oh. Maybe | didn't
phraseit right. If this commission decidesto hold
evidentiary hearings, then | would think we would want
to file the post-hearing brief after the evidentiary
hearings.

At this moment, nothing has been placed
into therecord. Thereisno evidence. And | believe
initslimited brief, OPC has taken the position

Page 175
1 hearings, we should probably wait till after hearings
2 to put on the brief. It just didn't make -- | don't
3 know what to put init.
4 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. My -- my
5 suggestion would be to -- just as we ask for briefsin
6 advance of the hearing, post-hearing briefs to follow
7 that same format.
8 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Right. There--
9 there has been no determination to have evidentiary
10 hearings. My understanding is the parties asked to do
11 post-hearing briefs --
12 MS. FRANCIS: | -- no, | recognize the
13 no determination yet --
14 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: But, | mean,
15 this-- the request to file post-hearing briefs was
16 based on the fact that the commission -- or at |east
17 my understanding of it, the commission had scheduled
18 thislegidative hearing.
19 So you were doing your post-hearing
20 brief, | thought, based on that. 1t wasn't based on
21 any determination by the commission, as | understood
22 it, that we were going to do it evidentiary hearings.

Page 177
1 at this moment, I'm not quite sure where to go.
2 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: And I'm not sure
3 how to answer that. So no one has -- again, no one
4 has decided that there would be an evidentiary

5 hearing.
6 MS. FRANCIS: Correct.
7 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: If you don't

8 want to do a post-hearing brief because there's no

9 evidentiary hearing, | guess that's up to you.

10 MS. FRANCIS: Wédll, obviously if
11 this--
12 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Nobody's

13 requiring it, but if we're -- if you want to have --
14 if you want to be able to say somethingin a

15 post-legidative hearing brief, then you have an
16 opportunity to do that.

17
18 acomment. You didn't have to have the evidence to do

Y ou don't have to have evidence to make

19 this. You -- you presented a -- you presented a brief
20 before the legidative style hearing based on the fact
21 that there were no issues of fact. We still haven't

22 determined that there are any issues of fact.
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1 So, | mean, it -- it just iswhat it 1 chooseto file one, what isthe summary nature of this

2 is. You can file something after thisif you choose 2 proceed?

3 to do so as a post-legidlative-style-hearing brief. 3 What are you getting summary judgment

4 But | can't tell you that you're filing 4 on? That'sjust judgment.

5 abrief on an evidentiary hearing that no one has 5 MS. SINGLETON: | assumethat'sa--

6 decided to hold. 6 that's a-- probably abetter question for the parties

7 MS. FRANCIS: Correct. 7 that filed the motion for summary judgment.

8 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: Okay. | don't 8 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: | mean,

9 know what elseto tell you. | can't give you that 9 typicaly when you file amotion for summary judgment,
10 level of clarity. 10 it'sinlieu of going to some kind of hearing. That's
11 MS. SINGLETON: Could we maybe get some | 11 the point of it. Okay. So after you havethe
12 guidance on when, if, and how such a determination 12 hearing, | don't understand what the point is. You're
13 will be made on whether there will be an evidentiary 13 just asking for judgment.
14 hearing? 14 Y ou can ask for judgment on the same
15 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY': If someone 15 basesthat if you think there should be PIMs [ph] --
16 determinesthat there are material issues of fact, we 16 if you think there should be PIMs [ph] in the plan and
17 have not yet determined that, nor have | heard one. 17 there are no PIMs [ph], then you can make a motion for
18 MS. SINGLETON: So that -- 18 summary judgment based on that, which the parties did.
19 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY:: | understand 19 And you can argue that the plan
20 what Ms. Francis said with regard to what she thinks 20 shouldn't be approved without the PIMs [ph], even if

areissues that need to be explored, which doesn't

necessarily translate in my mind automatically to a

21
22

the motion for summary judgment is denied. Y ou can
till do that. That doesn't -- the argument with

Page 179
material issue of fact.

MS. SINGLETON: | understand. So --
but the decision definitely, it sounds like, will be
made after the commission has ruled on the pending
motions. |sthat accurate?

COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: I'm sorry.
7 Which pending motion?

o O~ W N P

8 MS. SINGLETON: The summary judgmen
9 motions.
10 COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: You can't -

11 | -- | don't know what -- | think the commissioner has
12 aready ruled on that motion and denied it, unless I'm
13 missing something.

14 So there isn't any summary disposition

15 of this case when you just went to alegislative --

16 what's the summary part of it? So what would be the|
17 summary judgment aspect of this at this juncture?

18 What's the summary element?

19
20 decision -- not saying it would -- if it went straight
21 to decision after this legidlative style hearing, and
22 after you got in your post-hearing brief, should you

So if the commission went straight to

t

Page 181
1
2
3
4 | still don't understand what else | can tell you,

regard to the PIMs [ph] doesn't disappear based on the
presence or absence of a motion for summary judgment.
So in answer to Ms. Francis question,

other than there's been no decision that there are
material issues of fact warranting an evidentiary
hearing.

So right now islegidative -- as far
as | know, legislative style hearing, and then the
commission could proceed to adecision after they get
the post-hearing briefs, which were factored into the
schedule, because you, like, asked for it.
13 | didn't -- | didn't say that you had
14 to have apost-hearing brief. Y ou asked to be able to
15 filethem.
16

17 decided to have evidentiary -- if this commission

MS. FRANCIS: If thiscommission

18 decided to have evidentiary hearings, it's AOBA's
19 opinion, it would make more sense to have a

20 post-hearing brief after the evidentiary hearings.
21

22 evidentiary hearings, I'm till alittle confused

If this commission is not going to hold
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Page 182

1 about what to write because there's no -- today was

2 not evidence, so I'm not quite sure how to do acite

3 to quote the evidence, 'cause it hasn't been --
4 nothing's been admitted into the record. So I'm just

5 sort of having a procedural nightmare in my head.

6

COMMISSIONER BEVERLY: -- anything into

7 therecord to prove a point that's not in dispute.

8

| don't want to -- you know, | don't

9 have an answer for you to the level of detail that

10 you're looking for, because | think it's working

11 contrary -- what you're asking is working contrary to

12 theway thisis currently proceeding.

13

| can't tell you what would happen if

14 you have an evidentiary hearing that no one has
15 decided to hold. It may be that you have an

16 opportunity to file a second post-hearing brief. |

Page 184
1 CERTIFICATE
2 I, TIMOTHY GUEVARA, the officer before whom
3 the foregoing proceedings were taken, do hereby
4 certify that any witness(es) in the foregoing
5 proceedings, prior to testifying, were duly sworn;
6 that the proceedings were recorded by me and
7 thereafter reduced to typewriting by a qualified
8 transcriptionist; that said digital audio recording of
9 said proceedings are a true and accurate record to the
10 best of my knowledge, skills, and ability; that | am
11 neither counsel for, related to, nor employed by any
12 of the partiesto the action in which this was taken;
13 and, further, that | am not arelative or employee of
14 any counsel or attorney employed by the parties
15 hereto, nor financially or otherwise interested in the
16 outcome of thisaction

17
17 don't know. We're not there.
18 MS. FRANCIS: Thank you. 18 TIMOTHY GUEVARA
19 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. So this concludes 19 Notary Public in and for the
20 today's formal case number 1176 legidative style 20 District of Columbia
21 hearing. 21
22 Thank you al for your attendance and 22
Page 183 Page 185
1 participation. 1 CERTIFICATE OF TRANSCRIBER
2 We are adjourned. 2 I, CHRISTINE BROWN, do hereby certify thal
3 (Whereupon, at 1:21 p.m., the | 3 thistranscript was prepared from the digital audio
4 proceedi ng was concl uded_) 4 recording of the foregoing proceeding, that said
5 5 transcript is atrue and accurate record of the
6 6 proceedings to the best of my knowledge, skills, and
7 7 ability; that | am neither counsel for, related to,
8 8 nor employed by any of the partiesto the action in
9 9 which this was taken; and, further, that | am not a
10 10 relative or employee of any counsel or attorney
1 11 employed by the parties hereto, nor financially or
12 12 otherwise interested in the outcome of this action.
i :
14 (,juw g
15 o
15 CHRISTINE BROWN
16 16
17 17
20 20
21 21
22 22

f
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